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HAY RIVER, NORTHWEST TERRITORIES 

TUES DAY, MAY 19, 1981 

Mr. Arlooktoo, Ho n . George Braden, Ho n. Tom Butters , Mr . Cur l ey , Ms Cournoyea, 
Mr. Evaluarjuk, Mr. Fraser, Mr . Ki l abuk , Hon . Ar nold Mcca ll um, Mr. McLaugh li n, 
Mr. MacQuarrie, Hon . Ri cha r d Nerysoo, Mr . Noah, Hon . De nn is Patterson, Mr . Pud l uk, 
Mr . Say i ne, Mrs. Sorensen, Ho n. Don Stewart, Hon. Ka ne Tologanak, 
Hon. James Wah-Shee 

I TE MNO. l : PRAYER 

---Prayer 

SPEAKER (Hon. Don Stewa r t): Orders of t he day fo r Tuesday , May 19th. Item 2, 
rep li es to the Commissioner ' s Address. There appea r to be no r ep l ies today. 
Ora l questio ns. 

I TEM NO . 2: REPLIES TO THE COMM ISSIONER ' S ADDRESS 

Mr. Noah . 

Mr. Noah's Reply 

~R . NOAH: ( Tra nslation) I wo uld like to go back to Item 2, Mr. Speaker. 
Mr. Commissioner, ladies and gentlemen, I received a letter from Urangesellschaft 
Canada Ltd. from Toronto. They wrote a letter to all the Members of the 
Leg i slative Assembly but they said that there was a mistake - - the reply to 
Mr. Commissioner in February. The error was quite minor, but I think I shou l d 
be concerned about it, and I have to apologize about it . I said that -- does 
not wor k and there was a mistake. I was told that there was another name used 
in West Germany. I did not try to make a mistake, but I am sorry if I di d make 
a mistake. 

We received something from West Germany. He was opposed to nuc l ear power and 
uranium and he was opposed to uranium too, with Baker Lake . I am going to be 
talking a lot about uranium and I am go i ng to be asking for assistance 
concerning this matter because it is not quite known yet. It is not quite 
known what effects the uranium has in our Baker Lake area . They figure they 
are going to open a uranium mine within five years or after five years. If 
they do not open the uranium mine, we wo uld be very happy. The residents of 
Baker Lake would be very happy . 

Effects Of Uranium Not Fully Understood 

We do not know as to the effects of uranium yet, and the scie ntists cannot 
fully answer the effects of uranium as yet. The federal government and the 
territorial government do not seem to be trying to stop the exploration a nd 
mi ning of uranium and they do not seem to be helping the people of Baker Lake, 
and they have not rea l ly listened or talked about it, how dangerous it is, and 
how much damage it could do to our land and to the wildlife . I have been 
informed from British Columbia that they said that uranium is very dangerous 
and they have µut a stop to it in British Columbia. They were unable to ·stop 
exploration of uranium because they love their land and this is what I envy. 
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The Inu it a nd the non-native people, be fo re they fully understand uranium, 
I wonder if they can de l ay the exploration or the mi ni ng and exploration. 
I said the l ast t i me I replied to the Commiss ione r, I mentioned that before. 
Looking at urani um i t is very dangerous, it is very dangerous when you are 
starting to learn more about it, and we all know t he people that are not 
informed fu l ly about ura niu m do not seem to mind very much as to how dangerous 
it could be. The government an d the sc i entists have said that it is not too 
dangerous. They say that we all have natural radiation in our bodies. We are 
all exposed to natural radiation in our body. If we are exposed to ... 

MR. SPEAKE R: I ca n hear the interpreter very low on channel four, but the 
volume has dropped con siderably. Can you try i t again, please, interpreter? 

MR. NOAH: (Tra ns lati on) Try it on chan nel six, I th ink . 

MR. SPEAKER: Would the interpre ters please try channel six? Channe l six seems 
to be comi ng in a lot stronger. Would you try channe l six, please , interpreters ? 

MR. NOAH: (Trans l ation) I would like to talk about Bill C-48. Right now the 
whole of Canada has been very concerned about Bil l C-48 and we all know that t he 
provinces in Canada have been very concerned about it too . We know that it 
is very hard and we as native people do not fully understand how to respond 
to Bill C-48 . In the whole of Canada and in the North west Territories, the 
Inuktitut -- if it was to be included for the whol e of Canada or if we cou l d 
talk at the whole body. It seems that the Prime Minister of Canada, I do not 
want to talk about him too much because I used to be a Libera l , but I do not 
want to talk about i t . 

I thi nk the Prime Mi nister should listen to what the provinces are saying 
because they voted for him and he should l i sten to the wishes of the people, 
and also we, the residents of Canada, the things that we want done should be 
listened to by the Prime Minister . The Prime Minister was not in a seat in 
1965 or whe n Joe Clark, the then prime minister -- Prime Minister Trudeau went 
back as the leader. He is a good Prime Minister for the whole of Canada and a 
lot of people like him, but I think he should be listening to the peop le of the 
Northwest Territories and what the people of Canada want. He should be listening 
to what the provinces want also. 

The government peo ple in the Northwest Territories and the provinces political 
people -- should have more voice concerning Bill C-48 -- just before Bi ll C-48 
is passed. I do not know very much about this but I just wanted to me ntio n so me 
of the things that I have understood abo ut Bill C-48. I am not going to reply 
in a lengthy speech ·today, but I wanted to mention Urangesellschaft Canada Ltd. 
and the people that I made a mistake abo ut, and I wanted to mention Bill C-48 . 
Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker. Maybe I elaborated myself, I do not know . 
Thank you. 

---Applause 

MR. SPEAKER : Than k you, Mr. Noah. Any further repl i es to the Commissioner's 
Address? I tem 3, ora l questions. 

ITEM NO. 3 : ORAL QUESTIONS 

Ms. Cou r noyea. 

Question 26-81 (2): Request For Housing Unit, Tuktoyaktuk 

MS COURNOYEA: Mr . Speaker, I address t h is to whomever is answering for the 
Department of Pub li c Works. May I ha ve a rep l y? Why is it that the Inuvik 
regional office of the government, after r epea ted r equests, cannot even get 
a reply to the hamlet of Tuktoyaktuk, who are requesting and for a limited 
time, the use of one of the unoc c upied territorial housin g units in that 
community? 
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MR. SPEAKER : Mr. Commissioner. 

COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr. Speaker , I was not aware of the request , but I will 
have a reply for the Member tomorrow. 

MR. SPEAKER : Thank you . Oral questions. Mr. Curley. 

Quest i on 27-81(2): Appointment Of Minister For Eastern Arctic Constitutional 
Develo ment 

MR. CURLEY: Thank you , Mr. Speaker. My question is to the Minister for 
Aborigina l Ri ghts and Constitutional Development. In light of the intensified 
major deve l opments taking pl ace in the Western Arctic, i ncluding the Norman Wel l s 
pipeline and Dene land claims negotiations and in view of the Minister's heavy 
responsibilities in his portfolio as well as the Department of Local Government, 
is the Minister prepared to assure this House his i mmed i ate non-conditional 
support to urge the Commissioner to appoint one of the Executive Committee 
Members to be responsible for Eastern Arctic constitutional development? 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr . Wah - Shee. 

HON. JAMES WAH-SHEE : Mr. Speaker, I would like to bring the matter up before 
my colleagues on the Executive for their consideration. 

MR. SPEAKER: You are taking this question as notice and will reply later. 
Oral questions. Mr. Curley. 

Question 28-81(2): Training Period For Eastern Arctic Minister 

MR. CURLEY: Yes, Mr. Speaker. My question is to the Commissioner. He replied 
to my question about the same matter the other day, stating that some Members 
wished to see some experience gained by two Members before they can appo i nt 
an Eastern Arctic min i ster. Can the Commiss i oner tel l me how long he expects 
to train these two peop l e or whether or not the portfolio wi l l be allotted for 
these two only? 

MR . SPEAKER: Mr . Commissioner. 

COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Speaker, I cannot say at this stage . Again, it is 
important in an issue such as this, that I consult with my colleagues, but 
having a better understanding of the question that Mr. Curley posed at the 
l ast sitti ng day, I wi ll carry out those discussions very quickly. 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you. Mr. Ar l ooktoo . 

Question 29-81(2): Allocation Of Polar Bear Quotas 

MR. ARLOOKTOO: (Trans l ation) Thank you, Mr . Speaker. My question is directed 
to the Minister of Renewab l e Resources. Last year whe n the Baffin Regiona l 
Council was meeting in Cape Dorset regarding polar bear, anybody that has caug ht 
a polar bear out of season -- that it would be okay to take a po l ar bear quota 
from the quotas that the communities are supposed to be using. Is this true 
or not? Can you reply, please? 

MR. SPEAKER : Mr. Nerysoo. 

HON. RICHARD NERYSOO: Mr. Speaker, with regard to that question, that whole 
issue of polar bears has been one that has been brought up over the last few 
years and certainly we are trying to address as to how we al l ocate the quotas 
and we have not yet come up with a solution to the question that the Member 
is seeking an answer for. 
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MR . SPEAKER: Will you take it as notice and then try to bring an answer back? 

HON. RICHARD NERYSOO: Yes, Mr . Speaker. 

MR . SPEAKER: Thank you. Oral questions. Mr. Curley. 

Question 30-81(2): Minister Of Indian Affairs' Response On Appointment Of 
Minister For Eastern Arctic 

MR. CURLEY: Yes, Mr. Speaker. I had a supplementary to the Commissioner. 
In his reply to me last Friday regarding the unity committee's recommendation 
number 10 which would urge the Commissioner to appoi nt an Eastern Arctic minister 
to be responsible for constitutional development, the Commissioner stated that 
he was prepared to discuss this iss ue with the Minister of Indian Affairs a nd he 
said he would attempt to find out. Has he found out during his current visit 
and if so, could he tell this House what the Minister had to say a bout that? 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Commissioner. 

Return To Question 30-81(2) : Minister Of Indian Affairs' Response On Appointment 
Of Minister For Eastern Arctic 

COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Speaker, I have not yet discussed that matter with the 
Minister. I have discussed matters surrounding that issue wi th him over the 
weekend, but not that particular one. However, his visit is not over yet and 
I certa i nly will find the opportunity to do so. 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you. Oral questions. Mrs. Sorensen. 

Question 31-81(2): Request For Federal Document To Be Tabled 

MRS. SORENSEN : Thank you, Mr. Speaker . My quest i on is for the Leader of the 
Elected Executive . Mr. Minister, it is my understanding that a federal document 
exists entitled, "Direction for the l980's''. It is also my understanding that 
the federal departments have been using this document and the pr i orities 
contained therein in the preparation of new policy and in making recommendations 
for federal departmental action on northern affairs. I would ask the 
Hon. Mr. Braden if he is awa r e of such a document and if so, if he is prepared 
to have this document tabled in the House so that Members here might have some 
knowledge of what the federal priorities are for the l 980's for the Northwest 
Territories? 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Br aden. 

Return To Question 31 - 81(2): Request For Federal Document To Be Tab l ed 

HON. GEORGE BRADEN: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I believe the document my colleague 
is referring to is one which was leaked -- or rather, let me say it this way -­
found by a very diligent and determined press. I will not go and name which 
section of the media it was that found this document, but it was released to the 
public by the press, I would say about nine months ago. I think we all owe the 
press congratulations for this act. It was subsequently made public by Indian 
Affairs and Northern Development, and I would be more than pleased to provide 
that document to the House as soon as possible, but perhaps the press have 
some here and they could pass them around. Thank you . 

MR. SPEAKER: Ora l questions. Item 4, written questions and returns. Written 
questions. Thank you, Mr. Commissioner. 
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ITEM NO. 4: QUESTIONS ANO RETURNS 

Mrs. Sorensen . 

Question 32-81(2): Request For Information Re Water Use Applications 

MRS. SORENSEN: My question is directed to the Mi nister of Renewable Resources. 
It is as fo l lows; how many water use applications has the Northwest Territories 
Water Board approved in the last five years? Please list the name of the 
applicant and what water body was involved. How many have been disallowed? 
Please list the name of the applicant and what water body was involved. How 
many water use applications have been withheld until more information or specific 
changes have been made? Please list the name of the applicant and what water 
body was invo l ved. 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you. Written questions . Are there any returns for today? 
The Hon . Mr. Braden. 

Minister's Statement On Ame ndments To Liquor Ordinance 

HON. GEORGE BRADEN: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I have a br i ef statement to give 
to the House concerning amendments to the Liquor Ordinance. Mr . Speaker, at 
the last sess i on I i ndicated my intentions to carry out a major review of the 
Northwest Territories Liquor Ordinance. Since that time, I have met with a 
number of grou ps and ind i viduals, including the general manager of our Liq uor 
Contra~ System, the RCMP, the Hotel Association of the Northwest Territories, 
as wel l as local proprietors and I have asked other groups, inc l uding the 
Alcoho l and Dr ug Co-ordinating Council for submissions on possible amendments. 

At this time, I regret that I am unable to provide much detail on specific 
amendments on the ordinance. However, through my consultations I have been 
able to i dent i fy a number of common problems that must be addressed in any 
new legislation brought to this House, the most important of these being 
membership on the Liquor Li censing Board not being representative of the 
various ethnic groups and regions in the Northwest Territories. 

The second major problem is an apparent conflict of interest between the Liquor 
Contro l System and the Li quor Licensing Board. The third major problem, or 
direction I guess I could call it, i s the need for what I see as increased 
community powers and responsibility for regulating sale and distribution of 
alcoho l . 

Mr. Speaker, I would like to deal wi th each of these i n turn. First of all, on 
the issue of membership on the Liquor Licensing Board, it has been the case for 
some time that there has been an imbalance between the East and t he West in 
appointments to the board. To correct this imbalance, I am considering two 
ways to increase the representativeness of the Liquor Licensing Board. 

The first option would be to establ i sh membership on a regional basis; that is, 
to have representation based on the same ethnic distr i bution as the population, 
or to establish separate boards for the East and the West getting ready for 
Nunavut. 

---Applause 

Conflict Of Interest 

Secondly, Mr. Speaker, on the issue of a conflict of i nterest between the 
Liquor Licensing Board and the Liquor Control System, I believe that one of 
the main sources of problems is the presence of our general manager on the 
board. At the last sess i on concerns were expressed by both the Member for 
Mackenzie Liard and the Member for the Western Arctic. As you know, Mr. Speaker, 
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the present ordinance clearly states that the general manager will be the fifth 
member on the board. I have done some research into legislation in other 
provinces and while the Northwest Territories l egislation is not unique in 
this respect, an increasing number of provinces are separating the management 
of the purchase, sale and distribution of alcohol from the licensing and 
enforcement of liquor regulations. Another area that is equally of concern 
is the diminished relationship between the Liquor Licensing Boord and the 
Alcohol and Drug Co-ordinating Counc i l. Recent changes have been made to 
reduce the membership on the Alcohol and Drug Co-ordinating Council to nine, 
which has eliminated the historical linkage between the Alcohol and Drug 
Co-ordinating Counci l and the Liquor Licensing Board. I hope, if not in 
legislation then at least in practice, to reinstate this working relationship. 

Mr. Speaker, I have been following community actions to limit sale and 
distribution of alcohol within various commun i ties with a great deal of 
interest. The honourable Member for Mackenzie Liard may remember the first 
plebiscite on what is known as the local option, which was held in Fort Simpson 
in 1968. Since that time, Mr. Speaker, 34 other communities have either signed 
petitions or have held plebiscites to cont ro l sale and distribution in some way 
or another . Where plebiscites were held, 43 per cent of the communities have 
subsequently held a second, third and even fourth plebiscite. It is my be l ief 
that the local option represents the most effective means of controlling liquor 
abuse in northern communities. 

Recent stud i es have shown that they can be effective, particularly in communities 
where there is no road access to liquor outlets. However, Mr. Speaker, the high 
percentage of second plebiscites is an indi cat ion of some degree of dissatisfaction 
with the present system. Pa rt of this dissatisfaction is obviously the product of 
inadequate community consultation and follow-up by our social agencies. At the 
same time, Mr. Speaker, commun i ties must also, I believe, accept greater 
responsibility for controlling alcohol abuse. At present, most of th e 
responsibility fa l ls on the RCMP and the cou rts. For example, last year there 
were almost lD,000 offences committed against the Liquor Ordinance. These 
offences accounted for more than 50 per cent of all court cases. I do not need 
to tell, but I am sure my col l eag ue, Mr. McCall um, can -- our correctional 
institutions and courts are a l ready ext reme ly overburdened because of the 
volume of alcohol r ela ted offences. 

Alcohol abuse continue s to be a major socia l problem and there are no short-term 
solutions. We must accept the fact that although current legisl at ion is 
inadequate, simply changing it will not change drinking hab its or attitudes 
toward alcohol. The amendments being recommended can on ly help to create a n 
environment where people in communities can act more independently and 
responsibly to solve their problems. Thank yo u. 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you, Mr. Minister. Are there any further returns? 
Mr. Wah-Shee. 

Return To Question 25-81 (2 ) : Contracts For Highway Ma intenance 

HON. JAMES WAH-SHEE: I have a retur n , Mr. Speaker, to a written question, 
Question 25-81(2), asked by Mr. Fraser on May 15th, 1981. This re ply is 
being made on behalf of the Deputy Commissioner, who is resronsible for Public 
Works, regarding cont ra cts for highway mai nte nance. 

The total Northwest Territories highway inventory is 2984 kilometres , including 
winter roads. Of this sum, 1935 kilometres are maintained by the Department of 
Public Works, and 1013 kilometres are maintained by contractors. The contracted 
portion represents approximately 35 per cent of the inventory. In addition, some 
elements of the departmenta l portion are also contracted, so the final ratio 
of contracted work, compared to full maintenance budget i s in excess of 40 per ce nt . 
Thank you. 

0 
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MR. SPEAKER: Thank yo u. Are t here further returns? Mr. Mccallum. 

Return To Question 24-81 (2): Effectiveness Of Corrections Centre System In NWT 

HON . ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr . Speaker, I have a return to written Question 24-81(2), 
asked by Mr . MacQuar r ie on May 15th, concerning the effectiveness of corrections 
cent r e system i n the Nort hwest Terr i tories, and I have the fol l owing reply . 

The corrections service of the Department of Social Services strives to operate 
pr og r ams a nd fac i lities which provide opportunit i es for an in dividual to accept 
and demonst r ate r espons i bi lity for helping themse l ves . The corrections service 
has four basic objectives . The prevention of crime ; the care and treatment 
r equired by offenders to return t hem to their comm un it i es as responsible citize ns ; 
the custody of da ngerous offe nd ers for the protection of society; and the 
eradication of recidiv i sm by chro nic offenders. 

Several met hods have been used to attain t hese objectiyes, inc l uding : 
I ndiv i dualized attent i on to the problems of potentia l and actua l of f enders; 
interpretation of correct i onal programs with reg ular co mmunity ac t ivities; 
use of educationa l t r aining and recreational facil i ties; assistance to of fenders 
in their adj ustment to commu nity life after d i scharge f rom i mpriso nme nt; research 
a nd evaluation to i mp r ove correctional serv i ces and techniq ues . 

Mr . Speake r , it i s very difficu l t to address the question of how t he above 
trans l ates i nto action at the level of punishment and/or r ehab ili tation i n 
th e brjef statement . I i nvi te the Member who asked the question, as we l l as 
other Members who we r e interested i n this i ssue, to discuss this matter i n 
further deta i l wi th my officia l s . These officials would be very pleased to 
describe to you t he va r ious steps one goes through upon enter i ng the crimi nal 
justice sys t em at the point of police investigatio n , court hear i ngs, se ntence 
options and the steps pursued in fol l owing the court ' s orders , and after-care 
services offe r ed. 

Similar l y, Mr . Speaker, it is difficult to disc uss the degree to whic h the 
corrections system is effective. In my opin i on, i t does a credible job unde r 
very trying circumstances. Our corrections system i s no t imported from the 
provinces, but rathe r has some unique features whic h provide individ uals wi th 
opportunities to acqui r e those ski l ls necessary to cope in their particular 
circumstances. Tha nk you . 

MR . SPEAKER : Thank you , Mr. Min i ster . Are there a ny f urt her returns? 

Item 5, petitions . 

Item 6, tabl i ng of documents . 

I TEM NO. 6 : TA BLI NG OF DOCUMENTS 

Mr. Mcca ll um. 

HON . ARNOLD McCALLUM: No , Mr. Speaker . I have not t he document at present. 
I will table it tomorro w. 

MR. SPEAKER : Mr . Nerysoo . 

HON. RICHARD NERYSOO : Yes, Mr . Speaker. I wish to table the follow i ng: 
Tabled Document 4-81(2) , Natio na l Energy Board Reasons for Decision in the 
Matter of an Application Under the Nationa l Ene r gy Board Ac t of Inter prov i ncial 
Pipe Li ne (NW) Ltd. , March, 1981. 

MR. SPEAKER : Any further documents? 
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Item 7, reports of standing and spec i al committees. 

Item 8, notices of motion. 

ITEM NO. 8: NOTICES OF MOTIONS 

Mr. McLaughlin. 

Notice Of Motion 5- 81(2): Speaker To Set Sitting Hours 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Thank you, Mr. Speaker . I will be asking for unanimous consent 
at the appropriate time to move the following mot i on, seconded by Mrs . Sorensen, 
that this Assembly author i ze the Spea ker to set such sitting hours as may be 
required to accommodate the business to be considered during this sess ion. 

MR. SPEAKER: Any further notices of motion? Mr. McLaughlin . 

Notice Of Motion 6-81(2): Amendment To The NWT Teachers' Association Ordinance 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Thank you, Mr. Speaker . I would like to give notice that on 
Th ursday, May 21st, I wi l l move the following mot i on, seconded by Mr. Curley, 
that this Assembly recommend to the Executive Committee that sect i on 12 of An 
Ordinance Respecting the Northwest Territories Teachers' Association be amended 
to provide fo r compulsory membership as a condition of employment. 

MR. SPEAKER : Item 9, notices of motion for first read ing of bi l ls . 

Item 10, motions . 

ITEM NO . 10: MOTIONS 

We have one motion in our books. Motion 4- 81(2). Mr. Evaluarjuk, I believe . 

Motion 4-81(2): Polar Bear Quotas 

MR . EVALUARJUK: (Translation) Than k you, Mr. Speaker. 

WHEREAS the communities of I gloo lik and Hall Beach have requested an 
i ncrease in their quotas for the hunting of polar bears; 

AND WHEREAS the Department of Renewable Resources has indicated that 
i ncreases in quotas cannot be contemplated until studies have been 
completed that wil l assist in determining the population and habits 
of polar bears in that area; 

AND WHEREAS the Department of Renewable Resources has been prom1s1ng 
the people of Igloolik and Hall Beach to complete these studies for 
the past two years; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move, seconded by the honourable Member for Baffin 
South, Mr. Arlooktoo, that this Legislative Assembly recommend to 
the Executive Committee that the Depa rtment of Renewable Resources 
give urgent priority to the completion of these studies within the 
next year. 

MR. SPEAKER: Your motion is in order. Proceed, Mr. Evaluarjuk . 

MR. EVALUARJUK: (Translation) As you probably know, there have be en studie s on 
anima l s done in the past, and the residents of the Northwest Territori e s se em 
to know better and ask these people about the studies of the animals. Even 
when the residents of the Northwest Territories want an increase i n the ir quotas, 
the government has always felt that they have to make a study before t hey do 
anything. 
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About two years ago the people of Igloolik and Hall Beach were told that a study 
was goi ng to be completed with i n the next two years, and they also to l d us tha t 
they were going to in crease the quota after the study. The government informed 
the hunters and trappers from Igloolik that, when the study is completed within 
the next two or three years -- they have been between Hal l Beach and Ig loolik 
for a study, and I t hi nk they are just going to complete it now. I would like 
some support from the Members. Thank you. 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Arlooktoo, you are the seconder. Do you wish to speak at this 
time? 

MR . ARLOOKTOO: (T r anslation) Thank you , Mr . Speaker. I am going to make a brief 
comment. The Baffin residents asked me to ask if they have to have a study on 
the animals before they increa se the quotas. It seems that the only way they 
are going to increase the quotas is after having a study done on the animals, 
and my constituency is in the Baffin region. In Cape Dorset they are trying 
to inc rease their quotas there. That is why I have reported, in response to 
this motion. The Baffin region residents would like to increase the polar bear 
quotas, and my honourable colleague here is talking about the increase in quotas, 
but the residents of the Baffin region would like that around the Baff in region, 
Foxe Basin region. Thank you. 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you. To the motio n. Are you ready for the question? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS : Question. 

Motion 4-81(2), Carried 

MR. SPEAKER: Question being called. All those in favour? Opposed, if any? 
The motion is carried. 

---Carried 

Mot i ons. Mr. McLaughlin. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Thank you, Mr. Spea ker. I am asking for unanimous consent at 
this time, due to the fact that the Mini ster of Indian and Northern Affairs , 
the Hon. John Munro, will be in Hay River tomorrow, and it may be necessary 
for the Speaker to set appropr i ate times tomorrow morning, because of this visit. 

AN HON. MEMBER: Agreed . 

MR. SPEAKER: Unanimous consent is being requested. Are there any nays? 
Proceed, Mr. McLaughlin. 

Motion 5-81 (2): Speaker To Set Sitting Hours 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Thank you, Mr. Speaker . 

WHEREAS adjustments to the sitting hours of this Assembly may be required 
to accommodate business to be considered; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move, seconded by Mrs. Sorensen, that this Assembly 
authorize the Speaker to set such sitting hours as may be required to 
accommodate the business to be considered during this session . 

MR. SPEAKER: Your motion is in order. Proceed, Mr. McLaughlin. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Question . 

Motion 5-81(2), Carried 

MR. SPEAKER: Question being called. All those in favour? Opposed, if any? 
Motion is carried . 

-- -Carried 
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Item 11, introduction of bills for first reading. 

ITEM NO. 11: INTRODUCTION OF BIL LS FOR FIRST READING 

Mr. Butters. 

First Reading Of Bill 1-81(2) : Co-operative Associations Ordinance 

HON. TOM BUTTERS : Mr. Speaker, I move that Bill 1-81(2), An Ordinance to Ame nd 
the Co-operative Assoc iations Ordinance, be read for the first time. 

MR. SPEAKER: Do I have a seconder? Mr. Braden. 

HON. GEORGE BRA DE N: I second the motion. 

MR. SPEA KER: All those in f avour? Opposed, if any? The mo tion is carried. 

---Carried 

First reading of bills. Mr. Braden. 

First Reading Of Bi ll 2-81(2): Extra -Terri toria l Custody Orders Enforcement 
Ordinance 

HON. GEORGE BRADEN: Mr. Speaker, I move that Bill 2-81( 2), An Ordinance to 
Allow the Enforcement of Ext ra- Territorial Custody Orders, be read for the 
first t ime . 

MR. SPEAKER: Is there a seconder? Mr . l-Jah-Shee. All t ho se in fa vour? 
Opposed, if a ny ? The motio n is carr i ed . 

---Carried 

Mr . Braden. 

First Readi ng Of Bill 3-81 (2): Fire Prevention Ordinance 

HON. GEORGE BRADEN: Mr. Spea ker , I move that Bill 3-81(2), An Ordinance to 
Amend the Fire Prevention Ordinance , be read for the first time. 

MR. SPEA KER : Is there a seconder? Mr . Patterson . Al l those in favo ur? 
Opposed, if a ny? The motio n i s ca rri ed. 

- -- Carr i ed 

Mr. Wah-Shee. 

First Reading Of Bill 4-81(2): Home Owners' Property Tax Rebate Program 

HON. JAMES WAH-SHEE: Mr . Spea ker, I mo ve that Bi ll 4-81( 2), An Ordi nance to 
Provide For a Home Owners ' Property Tax Rebate, be r ead for the first ti me . 

MR. SPEAKER: I s there a seconder? Mr. Fraser. All those in favour? Opposed, 
if any? The mot i on is carried. 

--- Carried 

Mr. Braden. 

0 
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First Reading Of Bill 5-81(2): Maintenance Orders Enforcement Ordinance 

HON. GEORGE BRADEN: Mr. Speaker, I move that Bill 5-81(2) , An Ordinance to 
Amend the Maintenance Or ders Enforcement Ordinance, be read for the first time . 

MR. SPEAKER : Is there a seco nde r ? Mr. Butters. All those in favour? Opposed, 
if any? The motio n is carried . 

---Carried 

Mr. Braden . 

First Reading Of Bill 6-81(2): Public Trustee Ord i nance 

HON . GEORGE BRADEN : Mr. Speaker, I move that Bill 6-81 (2), An Ordinance to 
Amend the Public Trustee Ord inance, be read for the first time . 

MR. SPEAKER: Is there a seconder? Mr. Pat t erson. All those in favour? 
Opposed, if any? The motion is carried. 

---Carried 

Item 12, second reading of bills. 

Item 13, consideration in committee of the whole of bills, recommendations to 
the Legislature and other matters. 

ITEM NO. 13: CONSIDERATION IN COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE OF BILLS, RECOMMENDATIONS 
TO THE LEGISLATUR E AND OTHER MATTERS 

With the House's permission, I wish to change the order, and put cost of living 
at the top of the order paper today, as there are people i n the gallery that wish to 
represent their case, and put presentation by Mr. Terry Anderson regarding ur nnium 
and mi n i n g exp 1 or at i on on next , and mo v i n g Se s s i on a 1 Paper 1 - 81 ( 2 ) , Pr i n c i .P 1 es 
for the Developme nt of a n Agricultural Policy for the Northwest Territor i es, to 
the bottom of the list. Do I have agreement to do that? 

SOME HON . MEMBERS: Agreed. 

MR. SPEAKER : We will resolve into the committee of the whole, then, to deal with 
the papers in the order I have given, with Mr. Fraser in the cha i r. 

- --Legislative Assembly reso l ved into committee of the who l e for considera t ion of 
Cost of Living in the Northwest Territories; Presentation by Mr. Terry Anderson 
Re Uranium Mining And Exploration; Sessional Paper 1-81(2), Principles for the 
Development of an Agricultural Policy, with Mr. Fraser in the chair. 

PROCEEDINGS IN COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE TO CONSIDER COST OF LIVING IN THE NORTHWEST 
TERRITORIES; PRESENTATION BY MR. TERRY ANDERSON RE URANIUM MINING AND EXPLORATION; 
SESSIONAL PAP ER 1-81(2), PRINC I PLES FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF AN AGRICULTURAL POLICY 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser}: The committee will come to order . We have an agreemen t 
from the committee to dea l with the cost of living in the Nort hwest Territories. 
It was agreed on at the Frobisher Bay ses s ion that we inv i te any other members 
who are interested in presenting a brief on the cost of l i ving, and I understand 
the only respon s e we got wa s from a Mr. Rattai, Northwest Territories Construction 
Association, who was to present a brief to the Assembly . I wonder if Mr. Rattai 
is present to give his presentation at t hi s time . 
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Mr. Rattai, could you stand up? Very good. I wonder if the Sergeant-at-Arms 
would maybe bring him into the witness table. Thank you. We have at the 
witness tab l e, a Mr. Rattai, I be l ieve with the Northwest Territor i es Construction 
Association. Am I right, Mr. Rattai? 

MR. RATTAI: Th at is correct, Mr. Chairman . 

Cost Of Living In The Northwest Territories 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Our top i c is the cost of living in the Northwest 
Territories. Have you a presentation you wish to make to the Assembly? 

MR. RATTAI : Mr. Chairman, I have a presentation. 
of this House who are present have a copy of it. 
a presentation and, of course, also a copy of the 
Depository and Trade Directory. 

I trust that all the Members 
I actually have two. I have 
Northwest Terr i tories Bid 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, then. Could you proceed with your 
presentation, and then there wil l be a question period to follow your 
presentation? Thank you. Proceed with your presentation, Mr. Rattai. 

Presentat ion By Mr. Rattai 

MR. RATTAI: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate t he opportu nity of talking 
to the Members of the Assembly. I have here two copies; a copy of the 
presentation and also a copy of the 1980 Trade Directory for the Construction 
Association. As I point out, it is the 1980 issue. The 1981 issue should be 
off the press by the end of t hi s week, and we trust we will be ab l e to get a 
copy to eac h Member . Now, i f you will look at the back page of the Trade 
Directory, you will notice that it says "Printed in the Northwest Te r ritories, 
Yellowknife". Now, the 1981 issue will again be printed in t he Northwest 
Territories, a l though this time in Hay River, but we do patronize , wherever 
possible, northern business. 

About two years ago, I met with the Commiss i oner and he expressed at that time 
satisfaction to know that the contractors in Hay River, Yellowknife, and Inuvik 
are organizing their resources, but he also expressed ... 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Rattai, I forgot to mention, you have got to speak 
s l owly because of the translation, and bring your words out. You are going 
just a little bit too fast for them to fo ll ow you. 

MR. RATTAI: About two years ago, I met with the Commissioner and he ex pressed 
satisfaction to know that the contractors in Hay River, Yellowknife and Inuvik 
were organizing their resources, but he expressed concern that we should do 
likewise in the outlying areas, and he particu l arly emphasized t he Eastern Arctic. 
However, time and budget cuts often change our good i ntentions, but we have 
accomp li shed something. We have contractors in Fort Liard and Fort Simpson, 
and we organized a bid depository, and it really means before we organize any 
further, we should really get some bonding for the contractors that wor k t hrough 
the bid depository. 

My purpose in addressing this House, Mr. Chairman, is, I do hope, t o take the 
opportunity to show how the contractors of the Nort hwest Territories can help 
to reduce the high cost of living, and also that the key to thi s problem i s 
really called the' bonding problem. I had hoped to e nli s t th e Members of t hi s 
House to help us attain that goal, and in that respe c t we are looking part i cularl y 
to the Eastern Arctic, and we will be making contact hopefully before the House 
recesses with a number of the Members from the Easte r n Arctic so tha t we can 
find out how we can work together. 
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The Consumer Always Pays 

Now, I wil l go to my prese ntation, Mr, Chairman. It is headed, "The Cons umer 
Always Pays". Our price al ways escalates when we buy more than we sell, and 
we are importing too much construction expert i se and the consumer pays the bil l. 
On construction work, the cost related to importing l abour i s often more than 
two thirds of the total labour bill, and again the consumer pays the bil l. 
Labour importing costs can be avoided by deve lo pi ng a healthy construction 
industry and labour force. To afford l ocal ent r epreneurs fair opportunity, 
purchasing must be done in the North. When the time comes that the purchasing 
agent will be stationed in the North, then things wil l begin to change. Prices 
will drop and the consumer price with it. Whatever the cost, the consumer pays 
the bill . 

To get a little history on it, in the past most construction work in the North 
was done by contractors from the South, using materials imported from the South, 
following designs and pla ns produced by architects and engineers from the South 
with supervision from conception to comp l etion by people residing in the South. 
The northern labour force remained ma inl y unski ll ed. Contractors here remained 
small and unable to handle sophisticated work. Design an d engineering often 
failed to utilize a readi l y available local material or anticipate local needs 
and problems. We a ll recognize that some progress has been made, particular l y 
in the last several years, in correct i ng some of those prob l ems and in cultivating 
a construction industry which is advanced and healthy enough to contribute to a 
strong norther n economy. 

The movement of the territor i al administration to Yellowkn i fe in 1967, the growth 
of municipal gover nments, the formation of the Northwest Territories Construction 
Association in 1976, have gone a long way toward arranging pro j ects so as to 
optimize the benefits to the people of the North. Construction companies which 
a r e permanently resident in the North have gone to the point where few, if any, 
projects could not be hand l ed in their entirety by contractors and trades located 
here. Although bonding -- and I would underline bonding -- although bonding st i ll 
remai ns a problem , our contractors are able to bid much larger and much more 
complex projects. 

Unfortunately, there remain too many instances where the northern construction 
industry is simply not given an opportunity to demonstrate i ts capabilities. 
We are concerned that too much work is awarded to people from outside the 
Northwest Territories, and sometimes without gi ving local people a fair chance 
to bi d . We believe that with careful planning and where necessary, more 
consultation with our association, a greater proportion of the construction 
work could be handled by contractors established here. In order to accompl i sh 
this, we feel more work must be assigned to the professional people who are 
established in the North and are therefore more fam i l i ar with northern 
circumstances. 

Materials Produced In North Not Being Utilized 

Lumber produced in the Northwest Territories is not being adequately ut il ized. 
Another material available here and more suitable for northern conditions is 
pre-cast concrete. It provides better insulation - - a fact quick l y recognized 
when temperatures drop 30 or 40 degrees be l ow zero -- and is more fireproof 
t han steel construction, an important consideration in communities with 
i nadequate water supplies or crude fire-fighting facilities. Though much 
progress has been made in developing a construction industry we can be proud 
of, much stil l remains to be done. 

In conc l usion, I would point out our record is clear and honourable. Northwest 
Territories contractors guarantee their product and the final price of their 
product. Our corporate, as well as our personal income tax, flows into the 
treasury that pays for the many government services we enjoy; a contribution 
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made only by the contractors that have their headquarters i n the Northwest 
Territories . We have shown many times that our work i s superior and our price 
is lower . We employ more local people and services which creates spinoff which 
is considerable . Many of our contractors still have bonding problems. This 
condition is caused by underdevelopment, and by the fact that contractors are 
required to make large cash deposits when bidding a project . It a ppears this 
condition is imposed on the construction industry on l y . We do ask for support 
to overcome this problem, namely, bonding, and we would li ke to end by saying 
help us just a little so we may he lp you a lot. It pays. Thank you, Mr. Chairma n . 

---Applaus e 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you, Mr. Rattai. Are you prepared to answe r any 
questions? Maybe the Members have some questions that they wish to put forth . 

MR . RATTAI: I will try, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Thank you . The floor is open then for any questions 
that you mi ght hav e for the witness. Mrs. Sorensen. 

MRS. SORENSEN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would first like to thank Mr. Rattai 
for waiting so long to come before us . I know that you are a businessman and 
that you took time out on Friday to wait until your time was called. However, 
it did not get called . I would also like to thank you for a short but concise 
point of view. I found it particularly interesting and I know a ll the other 
Members have as wel 1. 

My question concerns the difficulty that contractors are having with r espect 
to bonding. I wonder if you could exp l ain in more detail what bonding is , why 
it is req uired, and what the exact difficulty is with respect to bonding in the 
Northwest Territories. 

CHA I RMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mrs. Sorensen. Mr . Rattai. 

Difficulty In Bonding 

MR. RATTAI: Yes, Mr. Chairman. Basically bonding is of this nature. I , as a 
contractor, want to do a job for you . You look at me and you say, are you 
really capable of doing this job, or are you going to mess up this job and 
later on I am going to have more problems than enough? Maybe you even have 
reservations about my financial ability . So what has been established by 
governme nts and many private companies is that they ask for a bond from an 
insurance company, so that they will come out and guarantee, when I am doing 
this work and I do not do it according to our contract and fulfil my obligations 
under the terms of my contract, then they will be held responsible for my 
shortcomings. For this reason, bonding companies are very very careful about 
who they bond. 

Now, what happens rea l ly is where the cash deposits come in is quite often , if 
a contractor is unable to raise bond, he has not sufficient track record, or 
perhaps the client that he i s wor king for maybe had a fair amount of problems 
with the contractors. Th e n, of course, they will s hy away because they do not 
want prob l ems. They do not want to have to make good somebody else's work. 
In that case quite often cont r actors have in the past, and they are today, 
raising large cash deposits. 

Now, if a contractor is to bid, let us say on a mill io n dollar project, he is 
required to put the equivalent wi th his bid , at the time that he is submitting 
his bid, $100,000 cold cash. These are round f i gures; they vary somewhat with 
the scales, but basically this is fair l y close . Then if he is lucky enou gh to 
be lo~ . and if he can raise that kind of cash from the bank , before he starts 
his contract he is required to put another $100,000 cold cash on the line , before 
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he starts work. Then, of course, he has to have enough work to finance his 
payroll, to buy materials and equipment. So really, if he is going to do a 
million dollar contract for -- be it the federal government, the municipal 
government or the territorial government -- he has got to figure on having 
availab l e approximately $300 , 000 cold cash in reserves . 

Now, what we are concerned about, as we expand, and particularly into the people 
that are coming off the land and are breaking into the construction industry, is 
just asking too many changes at one time. I think the bonding facility should be 
supported somewhere where these people can slowly break into it with a little 
more ease. That is basically what bonding is all about . It is someone 
guaranteeing that you will per form that work, and if you do not, they wi l l 
do it at their expense. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Rattai. Mrs. Sorensen. 

MRS . SORENSEN: Yes, as a supplementary to that then obviously the construction 
industry has discussed the problems that the assoc i ation and its members are 
having with respect to bonding . Has it got any recommendations for government 
action in this area? Have you come up with any recommendations that we mig ht 
listen to here today? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Mr . Rattai. 

Government Must Put Up Front Money 

MR. RATTAI: We have had a number of recommendat i ons and think maybe it would be 
timely, Mr. Chairman, at this point to point out that when I am here I am here on 
behalf of the Construction Association, not on behalf of my own company, Tempo 
Builders Ltd. I would like to make very clear that Tempo Builders has no bonding 
problems a t the present time, but I do know of a number of good contractors that 
have entered into the market and they are having problems. 

Now, as far as recommendations, yes, we have had a number of recomme ndations and 
some of them almost bore fruit, but you know that governments are very apprehensive 
about guaranteeing anybody and I suppose so they should be. I thought we took a 
fair step forward an d it seems last year when I was not president of the 
association, everything slid back, and for this reason I took the presidency 
again and I would like to come along with these recommendations. 

Basically, it means this . If we want to expand the bidding in the Northwest 
Territories, this government is going to have to be prepared to put up f r ont 
money, and it wil l cost you nothing. You will have it paid off 10 t i mes over 
in the first year, but you are going to have to put up front money of the 
equivalent of approximately one million dollars. That is more or l ess our 
rough estimate. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Rattai. Mrs. Sorensen. 

MRS . SORENSEN: I am sorry, do not understand ~,hat you mean by "up-front" money. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr . Rattai . 

MR . RATTAI: Frankly, there are two approaches that we see that could bear fruit. 
One of them would be to put up a guarantee in the form of cash so that when the 
bonding companies -- if there is a l oss, it would be coming out of there first. 
That would be one approach. The other approach would be to make that money 
available and when a contractor has hi s liquid assets -- and here is one thing 
I would like to expand on at this time . Most contractors get hung up on these 
liquid assets. As I pointed out, in order to do a mill i on dollar contract, you 
have got to have about $300,000 cash available for work i ng with i t . Now, bonding 
compan i es, of course, and accountants have their way of assessing your li ~bil i t i es . 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Rattai, you are going to have to slow down again. 
You are just going a little too fast for the interpreters. Thank you . 

MR. RATTAI: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Bonding companies do have a way of 
assessing your liquid cash and usually, the rule of thumb, when you have your 
liquid cash assessed, the bonding company says you have $100, we wi ll bond you 
for 10 times that much. That is rule of thumb. They have other formulas too, 
but the nature up here is such that the other formulas do not disturb us. It is 
the liquid position that problems the most contractors. Now, we could overcome 
that by the territorial government being prepared to l oan this contrac t or an 
equal amount of cash, something like that, or multiplying his . cash flow so 
that the bonding company will ease up and, of course, increase hi s bondability. 
Bidding with cash deposits is very expensive. The best way to bid is with bid 
bonds. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you . I think we have lost the translation, at the 
last there . The sound is gone. I think I am okay here. I think it is maybe 
that mike over there. 

MR. RATTA I : Mr. Chairman, was my answer satisfactory? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Try that again. 

MR. RATTAI: Did you understand my answer? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): ls it coming through? Maybe we can take a 15 minute 
coffee break. 

---SHORT RECESS 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): The Chair recogn i zes a quorum and calls the meeting 
back to order. I think the witness was just finishing up a reply. Did you 
get that question answered just when we finished up there, Mr. Rattai? 

MR . RATTAI : I am not sure, Mr. Chairman, which question you are talking about. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : I think you were on bonding and you were making a final 
statement on bonding. 

Liquid Assets And Bonding 

MR. RATTAI: Yes, we were talking about bonding and I was explaining the 
process of bonding and real l y, I think I was explaining that in order to get 
bonding -- the hang - up for most contractors - - the problem comes about in their 
liquid assets. Now, usually when an accountant makes their statement, in 
order to establish how much liquid assets or cash you have available to reinforce 
your position, they take your ban k balance, your receivables and your payables 
and then they say, all right, you have so much cash left. If you collect all 
your money and pay all your bills, you have so much cash l eft. Then they go 
one more step . Then they deduct a ful l years payments of al l things that you 
are obliged to make during that year and they deduct that from your liquid 
assets and that is your l iquid posit i on. 

Now, they take that liquid position and they mult ip ly that by 10 and they say , 
that is how much we wi ll bond you. Now, if you had at that point $100,000 
cash l eft, then of course, they would say, now we wil l bond you up to one 
mi llion dollars . That i s basically it. Does this answer the quest i on? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you, Mr. Rattai. Mrs. Sorensen, are you satisfied? 

MRS . SORENSEN : Yes. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you. Mr. Patterson . I do not see him in the 
House. Mr . Stewart, I have you next on the l i st. 

Pressure From Large Contractors 

HON. DON STEWART: Thank you, Mr . Chairman. I too would li ke to thank 
Mr. Rattai for his presentation here today. It has been pointed out to me by 
some of the contractors that there is a certain feeling that the bonding 
companies outside are rece iving undue pressure from some of the larger contractors 
and the pressure, as I understand it, i s that if the bonding compan ies involved 
wish the business of these larger companies across Canada, that they are more 
or l ess forced to not bond some of the smaller contractors in the Northwest 
Territories. Now, I do not know whether th i s is a matter of fact or not, but 
as I look over the companies that do have bonding in the Northwest Te rritories, 
for the most part I find that these contractors are not in direct opposition to 
or in competition with companies such as Poole; that they may be partly in 
competition, but not in direct competition. Does your organization think that 
this possibly is happening, that there is pressure being appl i ed by the larger, 
outside contractors to prohibit or to sta l l companies from granting bonding in 
the Northwes t Territor ies. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Rattai. 

MR. RATTAI: Mr. Cha i rman, I think the Member is well aware that I have at 
times vo i ced t hat opinion, although I am sure that the bonding companies wi l l 
not admit to it and certainly the large contractors will no t admit to it. 
Although by the terms of some of the smaller contractors, local contractors, 
they think I am a large contractor and in my case, as you all know, I am working 
in favour of bonding for the small contractors, which will, of course increase 
my competition a nd may in a roundabout way hurt me, but I am sure that not all 
large contractors are of the same nature as I am. I am aware that in cases 
pressure has been applied on bonding companies to withhold back on particular 
jobs, yes. 
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CIIAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. MacQuarrie. 

MR . MacQUARRIE: Than k you, Mr . Chairman. Mr. Rat ta i, could I come back to the 
bonding just for a moment? When you said that if we were to appropr i ate perhaps 
a million dollars as up-front money to assist northern companies with bonding, 
that it really would not cost us anything at all, that we would get the money 
back many times in a reasonably short period -- could you just explain, elaborate 
a little bit about how that would work? Why wou l d it not cost us anything? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Mr. Rattai. 

Advantages To Awarding Contracts To Northerners 

MR. RATTAI: Number one is, I thin k the Minister of Public Works, as he searches 
his files he will see that there have been failures in the Northwest Territories, 
but I think the record will also show the failures were always by contractors 
that did not have their headquarters in the Northwest Territories and were not 
familiar with local conditions. So basically, what I am trying to say to t he 
honourable Member is t hat, really, I expect there will be no losses, whatsoever. 
That is what I am expecting on the first thing. 

On the second instance, and I think the department wil l bear me out, that in 
the past even though many contractors had to bid with cash deposits, which is 
a great expense, t hey still saved the government, completed thei r work and in 
relatively good time, and consequently, saved the taxpayer right to start with 
a cash sum of money right off the start. They employed more local trades, more 
local people and of course, the spinoff circulates. 

If I may use one particular example that I am familiar with, and I am going to 
refer to a project that we ourselves are involved in at the present time and 
have had to before that, and I will use that one particularly because the figures 
I am quoting, I am very familiar with, and that is bridges on the Liard highway . 
Now, our company was successful on the last one, which is two and a half million 
dollars, using round figures. I am well aware, and I think most people a r e 
here -- well, that are fami l iar with the circumstance s do know that we employed 
a fair amount of local trades. The piling contractor came from Hay River. 
The trucking firm -- and in some cases I paid a little bit more to employ loca l 
trades, simply because to me they were a known qua nt ity. The piling, he ne tted 
pretty close to $100,000 out of i t. The trucker netted fai r ly close to it. 
The excavator probably netted $30,000 or $40,000 out of it, and so on we could 
go. Also, I would point out that our supervision really came from out of the 
Territories -- a long-time resident. Just about all of our tradesmen came out 
of the Territories, so real l y what we are trying to say is -- and, to to p it 
off -- on the opening bid, I believe we saved the government some thing like 
$80,000, and we do get good letters of recommendation f r om them. So really, 
it is a saving, a considerable saving. 

CHA I RMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. MacQuarrie. 

MR. MacQUARRIE: So, you are suggesting then, Mr. Ratt a i, that perhaps i f we 
had I suppose what could be called a revolving f und for bond loans to northern 
companies, that it would be beneficial to thos e compa nies. There would not be 
any danger of larger companies using up the availab l e funds, you do not f eel? 
They do not hav e problems with bonding? 

MR. RATTAI: Mr. Chairman, most companies, when they become larger and have a 
fairly good track record, they slowly go over to bonding without di f fi c ulty. 
really doubt very much that the larger companies would use t he fund at all. The 
fund would have to be administe r ed, I would assume. We had antici pated at the 
start it would have to be administered by number one, the government, number 
two, the bonding company and number three, the Construction Association. We 
had sort of envisioned that and it would have to be watched that it is doing its 
job properly and not being ab used . 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr . MacQuarrie. 

Opportunity To Bi d On Government Contracts 

MR . MacQUARRIE: Just one more, if I may, Mr. Chairman. At one other point in 
your br i ef you say that, " ... and sometimes without giving local people a fair 
chance to bid". Why is that? Why do l ocal people not get a fair chance to bid 
on government contracts? I think at one time the government did, just as it 
urges some of the big enterprises in the North to do, give some sort of under­
taking that it would try to break down major contracts into smaller portions 
so that smaller companies cou ld do some of the bidding. Is that happening, and 
in addition then, what are the ot her problems? Do they not even advertise in 
the North? Do they simply turn to the South first of al l ? Why altogether do 
you not feel that northern contractors are getting a fair chance to bid? 

MR. RATTAI: Mr. Chairman, in replying to that question I would .. . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Mr. Rattai, if you will just wait a minute after he i s 
through speaking, because the translation comes through, it takes a little 
while for them to get finished up with their translation. Before you answer 
a question address the Chair, okay? 

MR. RATTAI: Thank yo u, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Mr. Rattai. 

MR. RATTAI : Mr. Chairman, in reply to tha t question I would say, yes, both 
governments, both the territorial government and federal government have made 
efforts to break down contracts and, in fact, the territorial government did 
take the non-bondability of projects . In other words, projects up to $250 , 000, 
I believe was the last figure I heard, did not need bonding at all, but this 
also meant, without any security at al l, quite often it backfired on us . It 
worked against us . Contractors that were having troubles outside of the 
Territories came in, threw in a wild bid, and quite often did not finish _the 
work. It has happened that Northwest Territories contractors had to finish off 
the work, but the breaking down of the contracts somet imes co uld be imp rove d 
on. However, on the question of are we given opportunity to bid, quite often 
that is not the case. 

I would like to refer to a project . A set of draw in gs that we received th i s 
morning and is clos i ng next Wednesday arrived at the Construction Association 
office this morning. Now, that to me is not suff i cient time to bid. That is 
not extendi ng opportunity and quite often we find, when we phone material 
suppliers, Edmonton contractors have already had a weeks headstart, sometimes 
two weeks. I will say that we have had occasions, right here in Hay River 
in the last two months where local contractors were simply refused the plans 
and specifications by the Department of Publi c Works. Those are things that 
I am ta lkin g about. We are working together with the res pec tiv e departme nts 
and sometimes we think their response is not quick enough . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Rattai . Mr. Commiss io ner . 

Government Officials To Meet With The Construction Association 

COMM I SS I ONER PARKER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I wanted to speak on ly to bring 
forward a piece of informatio n. Perhaps too, I have advised Mr. Rattai, as 
president of the Construction Association, just before he went in the chair, 
so we did not have time to conclude our discussion, that the Deputy Commissioner 
who is i n charge of the Department of Pub li c Works would like to respond to 
the Construction Association for a meeting on the subject of bid bonding . I 
believe that a t ime that will be mutually satisfactory will be found early next 
week for that meeting to take place . At that time, Mr . Pilot is prepared, I 
know, to discuss with the execut i ve members of the Construction Association 
some new ideas that he and his Deputy Minister have worked out with regard to 
bid bonds. I think that that should be quite helpful. 
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He has also under way, in conjunction with the Hon . Kane Tologanak and his 
Deputy Minister, some new ideas on the procedures of bidding, which I think 
will be helpful to the Construction Association and to their members. I am 
not at liberty to discuss that at the present time, because I think these are 
recommendations that the two Executive Members wish to discuss with their 
colleagues before they advance them. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Commissioner . Mr. Rattai, do you think 
that information wi l l be helpful to your construction branch? 

MR. RATTAI: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Yes, we are looking forward to this. 
did talk to the Commissioner and, as always when I talk to the Commissioner, 
usually things happen. I am looking forward with great anticipation. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Rattai. Mr. Butters . 

Northern Business Preference Task Force 

HON. TOM BUT TERS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman . I wonder if Mr. Rattai could advise 
us of the recommendations as he recalls them of the northern business preference 
task force which identified th i s matter of bid bonding some four years ago as a 
significant problem, if not a ma j or problem , facing northern contractors, and 
indicate what progress has resulted since that time in ach i eving some of the 
objectives and some of the solutions that were identified by the northern 
bus i ness preference task force . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr . Butters . Mr. Rattai. 

MR. RATTAI: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Yes, there has been a lot of talk and 
a fair amount of work done too with respect to northern preference, allowing 
northern contractors, in some cases, the opportunity to get a job even though 
the i r price could be up to 10 per cent higher than that of a compet i tor bidder 
from the South . 

Now, this sounds rea l ly t errific and it is a good idea, except i ng you cannot 
have the lowest bid if you do not get to the bidding table, and you cannot 
get to the bidding table unless you have a bid bond in your hand or the 
equivalent . So real l y, yes, we are grateful to the government and I do under­
sta~d that one of our members has actually benefited considerably from that 
10 per cent difference, and we are grateful for it . However, we had hoped to 
get to the point where we can save the government money, not cost it money. 
That is why we say, give us a chance to bid. We wi·ll whip them all the time, 
or most of the time , and we wi ll save the government money and spread the money 
in the economy. As far as the recommendations on the 10 per cent preference, 
it sounds good and I would hope that the government wou l d practise this on 
some cases, but ultimately we have to get to the stage where we are competitive 
and can stand on our own two feet and save our government money and not cost 
it money. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Rattai. Mr. Butters. 

Establishment Of Bid Bond Depository In NWT 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Mr. Chairman, I guess I was referring to the recommendations 
which I recol l ect being made relative to the problem of obtaininq the necessary 
bid bonding. I had thought that they had recommended non-requirement of a bo nd up 
to a certain amount, and I thought they had also recommended with regard to 
establishing a bid bond depository in the Northwest Territories wh i ch has some 
advantage. I wonder if Mr. Rattai might comment on progress being ma de to tha t 
l atter objective . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Butters. Mr . Rattai. 
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MR. RATTAI: Thank you , Mr. Chairman, and I am certainly glad the Member asked 
that question . Yes, we di d establ i sh a · bid depository in t he Northwest 
Territories and i t is function i ng. It has functioned for more than a year, 
and it has, on a few occasions , meant the difference betwee n contractors from 
the Northwest Territories getting the job or people from the outside. 

I n short what the bid depository does, it means that we get first call . Others 
can bid, but we do not have to run to Edmonton to bid . The people from Winnipeg 
or Edmonton have to come here to do their bidd in g. So that r ight now we are 
putting ourselves in the position with northern con t racts as Edmonton f i rms 
do when contracts are bid in Edmonton or as the Red Deer contractors are when 
the contracts are bid there, or any other part of Canada . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): I am sorry , Mr. Rattai. You are going to have to slow 
down, Mr. Rattai, because you are going too fast. You are forgetting we have 
the interprete r s behind us here who are trying to get it through to the Membe r s. 
If you would just slow down please. Continue. 

MR. RATTAI : My humble apologies, Mr. Chairman . I worked on this so l ong that 
I get quite excited and t hen I forget to go slow. Yes, we do have a bid 
depository in the Northwest Territories. It has funct i oned f or more t han a 
year. It is doing a good job and it shou ld be expanded on . Now there is no 
doubt that it has put contractors from the Northwest Territories i n a preferred 
pos i tion rather than having it the other way around, as it was in the past. 
It i s, however, Mr. Chairman, also true that when bidd i ng th rough a bid 
depository we are su pposed to be bonding most of our contrac t ors, and th i s 
aga in comes back to the same thing. If we do not make haste and get our .. 
bonding in order, the bid depository that was designed to en hance our position 
will have an adverse effect . So really bonding and the bid depository ties 
together and is important, but the bid depository i s working. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you, Mr. Rattai . Mr. Curley. 

Membership Of Construction Associatio n 

MR. CURLEY: Yes, Mr. Chairman. I wo uld like to ask Mr. Rattai first of a ll 
can you give me a ro ugh estimate of how many members you have in your association, 
and how many of them are from the Northwest Territories and how many of them 
are from outside the Northwest Territories? If you could give me some idea 
as to how large your organization i s. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser) : Thank you, Mr. Curley. Mr . Rattai. 

MR . RATTAI: Mr . Chairman, I wish that our new Trade Directory was out; i t is 
not. Then, of course, it would be all in there , but I wou l d say by far t he 
majority of our contractors have their headquarters in the Northwest Territories, 
and I would estimate that our membership is fairly close to 100. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Rattai . I do not know if that answers 
your question, Mr. Curley. 

MR . CURLEY: Yes, it certainly helps me to understand how big an organizat i on 
it is. I have some concerns. Fi r st of all, I would like to get a li ttle bit 
more understanding about the purpose of bonding. My thin king seems to tell me 
that the bonding is probably strongly supported by the large contractors, 
possibly the outside contractors, because it would mean that if the bo nding 
requirements were dropped, the large contractors would probably end up losing 
some of the contracting opportunities i n the Terr i tories. Would that kind of 
assumption be correct? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr . Curley. Mr. Rattai . 

MR. RATTAI : Mr. Chairman, I did not get that last statement that the 
honourable Member made. 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Curley. 

MR. CURLEY: I am asking you if the bonding requirements, for i nstance, were 
dropped to a minimum of, I do not know what figure, I would think that the 
larger contractors, particularly those from the outside, would possibly lose 
some of the business opportunities that they would normally carry out. Would 
that kind of assumption be correct? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Rattai. 

MR. RATTA I : Yes, this is absolutely correct and as a few members have said to 
me, they said, Mr. Rattai you are more or less a fool. You are going on; they 
are promoting something that is going to increase your competit ion and, of 
course, reduce your ability to get jobs. Yes, it wil l give the smaller 
contractors a far better position. It means more of them can ge t on stream 
and get into it. We know some of them will fall by the wayside, but a lot of 
them will make it. Yes, it is true that the large contractors will f i nd it 
more difficult to pick up contracts that are, say, in anythi ng below the half 
million dollar range. So really it will help local development without any 
doubt. You are absolutely "right on the money" as I would say . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Rattai. Mr. Curley . 

Possibility Of Downgrading The Quality Of Construction 

MR. CURLEY: Thank you. Besides the government's protection, I suppose though 
the largest bonding requirements are normally required by the government, I 
would think, because they are possibly the largest major builders in the 
northern construction. They build quite l arge projects, part icularly the 
Department of Public Works and the Housing Corporation. 

My concern is is this bonding requirement really abso l utely vital? If you 
were to drop it off -- I know the Commissioner l ike ly wilJ not drop it off 
supposing it would drop, would the standard of the building dras t ically be 
reduced so that th e contractors would likely abuse their responsibilities in 
constructing and erecting buildings in the North, if they do not have that 
kind of a requirement? Do you really think that it i s the only way fo r the 
contractor to complete his work and be fair with it is to have a bonding 
requirement? 

What I am trying to say is that in order for me as a contractor to build a 
building for the Department of Public Works, I would have to put in a large 
amount of bonding. That seems to be the case today. So my question is if we 
were to reduce the bonding requiremen t drastically so that the smal l-time 
northern based operator can afford it, would the quality of the construct ion 
be downgraded? Can you comment on that, please? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Curley. Mr. Rattai . 

Bid Deposits Should Be Red uc ed To Five Per Cent 

MR. RATTAI: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is true that we have at times said 
that a 10 per cent deposit with a bid is too much, and it is true that many 
parts of the private sector require only a five per cent deposit, but it is, 
of course, a government regulation that says 10 per cent and I would add at 
this point that also when the government contract specifies that the general 
contractor put up 1 0 per cent, then he imposes that same stipulat i on on his subs . 
In other words, proportionately speaking, so that if the origina l contract says 
10 per cent, then the general cont ractor demands that from his subs, and the 
subcontractors find this very difficult to do. Would it really affect t he 
quality? I doubt that the Commissioner would do this, but I think that if it 
was dropped to five per cent, as is fairly common in th e private sector, yes, 
it would make it eas i er, but the bonding compa~ie~ are still ho~k~d up on _this 
one thing which is do you really have enough l1 qu1d assets to f1n1sh the Job? 
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So it would help, particularly when you are bidd i ng with cash depo s its. On the 
bonding end, it would not really make that much difference . It would help a 
little, but the quality of work, if you dropped it down to five per cent , I 
doubt that the quality would change at all, but if you elimi nate the bonding 
completely -- and I think that the Department of Public Works will probably 
confirm -- when you eliminate bonding completely you are inviting too many 
people that have no track record . 

Once he has the low bid, you have one he ck of a time saying no to him, because 
you will always find somebody -- some friend as a Member of Parliament, or a 
Member of the Legislative Assembly, who will say, well why should this man not 
be given the contract? So eliminating the bonding compl ete l y, I would say, 
yes, will downgrade the quality of construction, but reducing it to five per 
cent , if this was possible, it would help, but it would be minimal, but it 
certainly would not downgrade th e performance, I do not think . 

I would say one thing, on behalf of the contractors and on behalf of the Northwest 
Territories Construction Association, I can say very freely the contractors are 
not in favour of eliminating bonds or cash deposits. There should be some 
security there to prove that the contractor is willing to perform and is willing 
to be counted. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Rattai. Mr. Curley. 

Alternatives For Northern Companies 

MR. CURLEY: Mr. Chairman, my last question: Again, I can see the essence of 
a bonding requirement, but I cannot really agree whether that is the only way 
t ·o go about ensuring the best standard of co nstruction and building of major 
projects in the North, because I tend to look at the North as sort of very 
different from t he southern urban communities, where the competition is 
absolute l y competitive . In the eastern part of the Territories, perhaps, too, 
in the northern part of the Mackenzie, there certa i nly should be a lot more 
room to support the constructi on and northern based companies. Have you-not 
considered alternatives? I think you did say you have considered some proposals, 
but how about considering some of the smaller, northern owned companies rather 
than having to put up large amounts of money, such as 10 per cent of the major 
contracts, how about the government coming to an agreement whereby they would 
withold, immediately, 10 per cent of the actual costs of the contract until 
the building or the project is completed. Is that not a condit i on attached 
to any contracts li ke that right now? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Curley. Mr. Rattai. 

MR. RATTAI: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. As far as the holdback is concerned, 
the government 's practice that, on top of the 10 per cent deposit -- or the 
20 per cent depos it , which it really adds up to, first of all, you have to 
have 10 per cent to bid . Then you need another 10 per cent to get the contract, 
and then, after you have the contract, when they pay you, they hold back 
another 10 per cent, and in some cases 15 per cent. So really they already 
have that holdback in there. Yes, this is correct. 

As far as changing the system, it sounds very good, and would probably work, 
excepting we are a smal l group, and the outside around us is very large, has 
evo lved over a number of years , and in order to make that kind of a system 
work up here, we would have to, first of all, conv i nce all of the developers 
that come into here to change. We would have to convince something like the 
bonding company to change. We would have to convince the oil companies that 
will be moving in here, and of course -- they promised me they are looking 
forward to hiring local contrators, and I do know they do need bonds. You 
would have to convince the municipal governments; you would have to conv i nce 
the territoria l government, and the federal government as well; and we do 
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know that a lot of the municipal contracts come out of territorial funds, or 
out of federal funds, and even i f the municipal government wants to wipe out 
the secur i ty deposit, the government says, "No, if you do that, we will not 
give you the money . " That is basically what happens. So really, what the 
honourable Member has said has a lot of merit, but the task would be too 
paramount . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank yo u, Mr. Rattai. I have Mr. Patterson nex t . 
Before I recognize Dennis Patterson , I would l i ke to recognize the grade eig ht 
class from Diamond Jenness Hig h School, and Mrs . Boyko as their teacher, if 
you will. 

---Applause 

Thank you. Mr. Patterson. 

Easte rn Arctic Businessmen 

HON. DENNIS PATTERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me say briefly that the 
presentation impressed me, because I have heard a lot of those concerns 
expressed by people i n the construction i ndustry in the easte r n part of the 
Northwest Terr i tories, and that is one thing that I want to address to the 
witness, Mr. Chairman, and that is: Where are the eastern businessmen? Why 
i s this a western organ i zation? You mentioned the Easte rn Arctic i n your 
presen t ation. There is an awful lot of construction wor k go i ng on there, bu t 
I am sure the witness will appreciate that Winnipeg is closer to Hay Ri ver 
for the other half of the Territories, in terms of l ocation of a bid depository. 

Cou ld you kindly give me an idea of whether any interest has been expressed by 
Eastern Arctic businessme n , or whether a separate association should be formed 
there, or why t hey do not appear to be involved in your last years membe rship, 
because there are some quite l arge, northern based firms operating in places 
like Frobis her Bay, Ran kin Inlet, and t here are, of course, a number of 
enterprising smal l er businessmen in the other communities. I wou ld li ke 
some comment on that, Mr. Chairma n. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Patterso n . Mr. Rattai. 

MR. RATTAI : Mr. Chairman, I am indeed glad to hear from the Member for Frobisher 
Bay. I did hope to tal k to him, and I would emphasize, and I would underline , 
that in my presentation I pointed out that the Commissione r expressed concern 
a bout organizing the outlying areas, and partic ul arly Eastern Arctic, and I 
t hi nk, if I remember correct l y, the Commissioner particularly mentioned to me 
at that po in t, Frobisher Bay is a fairly large community and it shou l d be 
developed. We would like to do just that. There i s, unfortunately , a thing 
called mo ney, and time, and the two sort of go hand in hand. 

Now, I did point out that since that time, we did, in fact, get a membership 
going in Fort Simpson and Fort Liard, and it seems that we have concentrated 
on the Western Arctic. Usually, we spread out from where we work, and it sort 
of bothers me that we have no growth in the Eastern Arctic, and I would hope 
that Mr. Patterson and I wil l be spending many hours together before this 
Assemb ly prorogues, in an effort to come to grips with that part icula r thing, 
because it has to be looked at, and I would like to consult his know l edge, 
particularly in that respect. 

Yes, it is true, Frobisher Bay is a large centre. We did at one time, and I 
think it is not listed in th i s directory, but I do believe we had two members 
from Frob ish er Bay at one ti me. I do not know if they are members now, but 
they probably came in after the directory was published. So we are not 
complete l y without concern , but it is always a matter of -- unless we get our 
hou se in order at home, we will not be able to expand. It is like build ing a 
whole bunch of foundations, i f you do not have the funds to put a house on top 
of it, it is sort of useless, but we would really love to expand , particulary 
into Frobisher Bay -- and Rankin Inlet, this, too, concerns me . 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr . Rattai. Any further questions? 
think there will be no further questions, Mr . Rattai. Mrs . Sorensen, do you 
have a question for the witness? Mrs. Sorensen. 

Motion To Refer Presentation Of Construction Associatio n To Standing Committee 
On Finance, Carried 

MRS. SORENSEN: I would just, first of all, like to take this opportunity to 
thank Mr. Rattai for coming before us, as I know, Mr. Chairman, you will do 
so, but I have a motion on behalf of the standing committee on finance. My 
motion is that the presentation of the Construction Association made by 
Mr. Rattai be referred to the standi ng committee on finance . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : We have a motion on the floor. 

HON. GEORGE BRADEN: Question. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Question being ca l led. Al l in favour? Down. Opposed? 
Motion is carried unanimously. 

---Carried 

Thank you. Mr. Rattai, have you a final comment? 

MR. RATTAI: Sir, I would merely add, at this point , the operation of the 
Construction Association office is fairly simple . Headquarters for this 
association i s in Hay River,. and I would invite every Membe r of this House 
to take the time off -- it on l y takes a few minutes -- to come down to the 
Con st ruction Association office -- we operate from 8 : 00 to 4:30 every day, 
and just sort of look to see how simple it really is, and perhaps we can do 
a lot in this respect, and give us your advice on what you think we should be 
doing, and how we can expand. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr: Rattai. The Members are all invited 
down -- some of these Members are pretty spoiled. If you do not give them 
dinner, they wi ll not come, but we wi l l give them an invitation anyway. 

--- Laughter 

Thank you again, Mr. Rattai. I am pleased, it was a very nice presentation 
you had to make, and I am sure the Members are quite happy with the answers 
you gave them, and I am sure you will be hear ing from some of them again. 
Thank you very much . 

---Applause 

Uranium Mining An d Exp lorati on 

The next order we have is the presentation by Mr . Terry Anderson regarding 
uranium m1n1ng a nd exploration. Is it the wish of the House that we call 
Mr. Anderson in as a witness? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Agreed. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Frase r): Agreed. Will the Sergeant -at-Arms see that Mr. Anderson 
is escorted to the witness table? Thank you very much. We have Mr. Anderson 
at the witness table now, and we are dealing with a presentation. Mr. Braden, 
have you some opening comments? 

HON. GEORGE BRADEN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just have a question . Last 
February in Yellowknife when we were dealing with this, the committee agreed 
to some procedural rules for presentations and questions and answers. I was 
wondering if you could just outline for us what those procedural rules are. 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr . Braden . I was going to br ing it up in 
my opening remarks. The time limit that was set out by the last session. The 
presentation for each witness was 60 minutes, and the question period for MLA's 
was 60 minutes . Wi tnesses are al lo wed a period for concluding remarks . Is 
it the wish of the House that these regulations still s tand? Agreed? 

AN HON. MEMBER: Agreed. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser) : I did not hear too many "agreeds", but I guess their 
silence is consent. Thank you. Mr. Anderson, if you will proceed wi th your 
presentation. You have 60 minutes to make your presentat i on, and will you 
please talk slowly. We have the translators behind us, who have to transl ate, 
and if you will just talk plain and s low . Thank you very much. Proceed. 

Presentation By Mr. Terry Anderson 

MR. ANDERSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker, Members of the Assembly, 
ladies and gentlemen. I shall not need my full 60 minutes, Mr. Chairman, but 
thank you for that time. I understand that the Assembly is beginning to reflect 
upon a public policy decision : Namely, should uranium mining and milling be 
proceeded with at this time in the Northwest Territories. Needless to say, 
that is a very important dec i sion, with far-reaching implications, and I 
app r eciate the care and attention that this Assembly is giving to it. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mrs. Sorensen, have you a point of order? Point of 
order. Mrs. Sorensen. 

MRS. SORENSEN: I wonder, Mr . Chairman, if the witness cou l d explain who he 
is and who he represents? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Than·k you. Very good point of order . Mr. Anderson, 
will you please inform the House who you are, who you represent? Thank you. 

MR. ANDERSON: Mr. Chairman, I am just coming to that, after these in troductory 
comments. As I say, that is a very important decision, and it is a very complex 
matter, similar to a growing number of public policy questions, ranging from 
energy policy to health care, that contain the following kind of i ngredients. 
They are technologically complex, with tangible and intangible effects on 
persons near and distant and far into the future, and they are morally 
controversial because of this. Who should decide and participate in the 
decisions? How can we evaluate various i mpacts and end products? By what 
criteria should we do so? Different values concerning the good life and the 
good society are involved. 

That mixture makes these kinds of decisions very difficult indeed. The good 
of the whole community is involved. How should we manage our public household 
is at stake in these kinds of questions, and so our usual system of representing 
various interest groups, advocating their concerns, and trusting that, somehow, 
out of the conflicting advocacy, the good of the whole will fall out, hardly 
adequate to these kinds of questions. 

Background Of Mr. Anderson 

Now, with that sett ing, a word about my background and role. I grew up in 
Alberta, and at the time when they first started the Alaska highway, during 
the second World War, and I have lived, since then, in New York city and 
New Jersey and Virginia, in the industrial east of the United States, and all 
my l i fe I have been haunted by the question: "How can we, in this part of 
our country, go industrial l y in a way that is different from older parts of 
the country, that learns from their past mistakes, and takes advantage of the 
new possibilities that are presented to us?" 
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Now, the last e ight years I have lived in British Columbia. It has been 
wrestling with the kind of policy decision that we have just described and is 
before this Assembly. The way our province handled this question was to appoint 
a royal commission of inquiry commonly known as the Bates inquiry that you are 
familiar with. I participated quite actively in those hearings in a number 
of different ways. Unfortunately, as we know -- I would say unfortunately -­
they were terminated, but even so, they helped inform the public and allowed 
the public to participate in something that affects very much its well - being, 
and further a lot of very valuable information was collected and is available 
and I commend that information to this Assembly and it is well-documented, it 
is well-indexed, it is accessible tp you. 

Representing The Dene Nation 

Now, I am here, Mr. Chairman, on behalf of the Dene Nation because of my 
participation in those hearings in British Columbia. I want to make it clear 
that I am not representing the Dene Nation -- that would be presumptious -- or 
its views, but nonetheless, I am here on their behalf. The Dene Nation's 
position on all major developments in the Northwest Territories is well-known. 
Land settlements should be dealt with first before major development, including 
uranium mining. I happen to support that position very strongly. 

This policy decision has not only all the problems of other major industrial 
growth and questions associated wi t h that, but it a l so has some important 
additional ones. It has very long-term consequences in effect. It is engaged 
in contributing to some very controversial ... 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Excuse me, we have lost the sound again . 

MR. ANDERSON: Mr. Chairman, yes, I am back on? Thank you. It i s engaged in 
contributing some very controversial end products, nuclear energy, which is 
highly debatable, and, of course , nuclear weapons. The Dene are publicly on 
record as saying they feel very disturbed -- too fast, is it? I am sorry. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): We have l ost the sound again . Okay . You can continue 
with your presentation again, Mr. Anderson. 

MR . ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman . The Dene are on record publicly as 
being very disturbed by the fact that the uranium used to produce the bomb 
that fell on Hiroshima killing 70,000 people was taken from their land without 
their knowledge or consent. Of course, an additional factor that I have been 
listing that makes uranium very special as a development question concerns 
its invisibly toxic capacities and effects . All of this makes it very morally 
controversial. 

Profession Of Mr. Anderson 

Now, Mr . Chairman, I am not an expert on technological or scientific aspects 
of uranium mining. I am by profession, an ethicist, and that will take some 
explaining . An ethicist is concerned with lifting up, naming, sorting out 
the important value, beliefs, and world-view issues that are involved in any 
comp lex moral decisions and questions such as this public policy i ssue in 
question. It is important to note that an ethicist is not an expert on values. 
I am not in the business of telling people what to do, let alone this Assembly. 
There are no expe rt s on values, but I hope that I do bring some skills in my 
experience in helping to name and identify the values and belief issues in 
this important question that have already begun to surface last February on 
the 26th and 27th in the questions of Mrs. Sorensen, Mr. MacQuarrie and others . 

What I do for a living is I teach Christ ian social ethics, and I have be en 
involved in various public issues in this regard, writing papers and preparing 
briefs for the federal Law Reform Comm i ssion, for the Law Reform Commission of 
British Columbia concerned with family law, in the field of bioeth i cs and 
medical ethics and most recently, in the Bates Commission . 
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Now this afternoon, I would like to lift up two major concerns to present 
before you as you ponder this policy decision and as you hear from various 
experts. I am sorry, Mr. Chairman, that it was not possible for John Moelaert 
and myself -- John Moe laert is also speaki ng on behalf of the Dene Nation and 
will appear later -- because in some ways we work together as a team; he with 
more expert information on the impact of the uranium mining and tailings and 
so on, and myself in identifying the moral issues. 

I have two major concerns then to lift up. The first is this: Recognition of 
an open engagement with the moral and value matters entailed in this decision, 
and advocating that deliberate attent i on be given to them, because they will 
be involved whether we think about them or name them directly or not. They 
have already appeared that way in the evidence that has been before you. 
Secondly, I want to advocate certain values and certain moral principles as 
the ones that should inform the decision that is before you. I turn to each 
of those in turn. 

Concern For Moral Issues 

First of all, then, concern for the recognition and open engagement with the 
moral issues entailed. There are in this kind of policy decision at least 
two distinct but clearly related kinds of considerations that are involved in 
dealing with it . The fir st kinds of considerations have to do with information, 
l argely technical, ident i fying the known, probable, and possib l e tangible 
i mpacts upon workers, the public, and the environment resulting from uranium 
mining and milling. There are short - term impacts and there are long-term 
impacts. 

Another part of the information of this kind of consideration has to do with 
what are the existing institutions, laws, and agencies to implement monitor ing 
and control of these impacts. I see the questions already arisen in this 
Assembly and I hope you now have an answer. What about the tailings at Great 
Bear Lake, the first uranium mine in Canada, or the first mine that was involved 
with radium and uranium in Canada? I understand from talking to one of the 
mining engineers involved in that operation that the tailings were dumped 
i nto the l ake. The n they were reprocessed and redumped i nto the lake. I do 
not know whether that is accurate information or not, but that is another 
kind of the information that is involved in a nswering this question. 

There is a second kind of consideration, apart from these largely technical 
forms of information and that is values, beliefs, moral principles, and wor l d 
views that are involved . What is the well-being of people? What constitutes 
a desirab l e impact and an undesirable impact? Value terms are involved like 
safety, hea l th, ne ed, be li efs concerning the good life and the good society 
and what is desirable and true development are all at stake in this. 

Now the general public, and you as their representatives, can contribute to 
both kinds of cons i derations. First, we can all contribute to information 
about the. probable and likely impacts of such development, at least in a modest 
way, even though we are not experts, because we know from living in communities 
what the impact of various kinds of development on th em are, and we experience 
the variou s kinds of mechanisms that are involved in cont rolling and monitoring 
these, but here i s where we really need expert advice and information, and 
that is what you have been seeking as an Assembly to obtain. 

The second kind of consideration is one where we play our major role as a 
public and as legi slators. There are no experts regarding beliefs and values, 
and everyone has a role in helping to determine these, most particularly the 
public who is affected by these decisions, and you as their representatives. 
Now, it seems to me that there is a real danger in our society, particularly 
in a complex technical question of being focussed upon the technical information 
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to the neglect of the value and belief issues that are involved. In some ways, 
as difficult and controversial as the technical information is, i t is much 
easier to deal with than the belief and moral quest i ons that are before us. 
That is why my first concern i s to make sure we attend to those in some 
deliberate and explicit way . 

Technical Information And Moral Values Are Interwoven 

Of central importance to any public policy formation or inquiry- related to 
such is an unde r standing not only of the existence and distinctiveness of 
these two kinds of considerat i ons -~ technical information and moral values 
but the complex way in which they are inseparably bound together. They are 
interwoven in at least three significant ways. Fi rst of all, be l iefs and 
values and moral commitments, what is good, what is desirable, what is right, 
shape what technical informat i on is sought, where research, money and effort 
is put . Is it important to find out long-range consequences of radiation as 
well as short-term effects? That is a moral and va l ue judgment . Should we 
inquire about the impact of radium dust on plant and animal life as wel l as 
on miners? 

Secondly, they are interwoven in t erms of what data is attended to and how is 
it interpreted even by the expert? This inevitably depends to some degree 
on that expert's vested interests in the issue under disc ussion, either 
because of the agency that employs him or her, for example, an environmental 
protection agency, or a mining company, and/or because of strong views about 
the larger issue of which its technical area is a part, his views about nuclear 
energy, for example. 

We are not speaking of deliberate falsif i catio n here, but simp l y a fact of 
bias. As one scient i st disc ussing this problem of expert testimony puts it, 
the exper t may be objective at least by his or her li ghts, but he or she 
cannot be neutral. This is least operat i ve, I s uppose, where so-called hard 
facts concern tangible impacts. For example, what effects of radon gas and 
its da ugh t ers on lungs are in volved? 

I t is much more potent where i nformed judgments are made in areas of knowledge 
relatively undeveloped and/or rapidly changing . For example , long-term 
genet i c effects of moderate amou nt s of atmospheric radiatio n. It is powerfully 
prevalent in educated guesses predicting likely consequences in future events. 
Wil l a safe permane nt way for storing radioact ive waste be found, for example? 

In this last example, beliefs about techno l ogy, about human nature, about 
institutions, about history and the future, play a majo r role in determ i ning 
any expert ' s answer, so that that expert ' s beliefs and values, as wel l as his 
l imited area of expertise, are involved in answering that kind of quest i on. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fr aser): Mr . Anderson, I think the interpreters are having 
problems again. You will have to slow it down. I think maybe you have to 
speak e i ther closer to your mike, or further away. They are having troubl e 
picking you up. 

MR . ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will try to slow down. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Ms Cournoyea. 

MS COURNOYEA : It appears the interpreters' concern is that the calibre of 
English that is being used is difficult to understand. 

MR. ANDERSON: So it is the terms, is it, Mr. Cha i rman? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Yes, I believe it is. 
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MR. ANDERSON: All right, thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): In other words, you will have to speak English. 

MR. ANDERSON: Yes. The most reliable experts, therefore, are those who whi l e 
strongly committed to objectivity, to being completely dispassio nate, realize 
they cannot fully attain it and declare the i r interests and vi ewpoints . That 
is, that they declare some of the ma in be li efs and moral concerns that shape 
their perceptions. It is good that t hi s Assembly is seeking i nformation from 
experts fro m the full range of va ri ous interested part i es and viewpoints on 
uranium and the nuclear iss ue. 

The third way the two kind s of information are interwoven is t hat embedded in 
most so - called technical information -- in this case concerning uranium mining 
a nd nuclear power -- are a number of key beliefs, criter i a, and standards; 
things l ike benefit, acceptable risk, affordable, economically feas i ble , safe, 
need, profitabl e, cost, negligible impact. These all clearly entai l values 
and beliefs about which the expert of it i s, of course, ent i tled to his or 
her view as much as anybody else, but the key point here i s t ha t that opinion 
i s not necessarily any more valid than that of anyone else . How ever, because 
these are closely in tertwi ne d with technica l information, they a re frequently 
mistaken as be i ng such information . The prestige attached to technical 
expert i se is accorded these subjective value judgments. In some, values are 
involved not only in evaluating impacts as to whether those impacts shou l d be 
considered good or bad, safe or unsafe, but even in determ ini ng what those 
i mpacts are. 

In light of this, I t herefore respectfu lly urg e the Ass embly to be alert to 
th i s subtle interweaving of the two components, technical information and 
va lues, and that you co ntinua l ly remind the pub l ic of this and provide 
opportun iti es fo r identifying and debating what those values and mora l 
components are. 

Advocating That Va l ues, Convictions An d Moral Principles Be Taken Into Account 

That br in gs me to my second major concern, Mr. Chairman. If the f i rst was 
that we acknowledge t hat value judgments are involved in this question and 
name those so that they can be looked at and the public can part i cipate in 
those, my second concern has to do with advocating that certain values and 
convictions and moral princi pl es be taken i nto account. No sound conclusions 
about uranium mining and safety standards t hen, are of course possible without 
the technical information component, but these are some of the beliefs and 
values that we think should interact with technical in formation, the way 
other bel i efs will, if the ones I am about to name do not do so i n the 
fashion I have described earlier. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Mr. Anderson, I think the interprete r s are having a 
prob l em wi th understanding your presentation here. I do not know what we can 
do about i t. Maybe if you could expla in some of the bigger words. 

MR. ANDERSON : I am sorry, Mr. Chairman. I was not aware that I was using 
technical language. Could they identify any of the words that are giving 
them pro blems? 

CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Fraser): I think it was some of the words. I wonder if maybe 
we could just ask the interpreters. Mr. Anderson, did you get the reason? 

MR. ANDERSON : Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you very much, then. Please proceed. 

---------------------- ~ 
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MR. ANDERSON: I hope it will become c l ear, Mr. Chairman. Let me then list 
some of the values and beliefs and norms, some of the goods, some of the 
rights that we think should be involved in these decisions. The first is 
concern for neighbours. We are called to care with equal regard, that is, 
with the same regard for the well-being of all persons, the way God cares for 
us. In terms of this conviction, equal regard should be given to the possible 
and the likely impact of uranium mining, not only upon the neighbour close to 
us but for example, the miners that would be involved and the communities near 
the min e sites, but also, upon more djstant people . For example, in terms of 
the energy needs of persons in other countries a nd the impact of radioactive 
elements entering the food chain, but also to be concerned for the well-being 
of future neighbours and generations, our grandchildren, our great - grandch i ldren 
and their great-grandchildren; for exa mple, the possib l e genetic damage or 
pollution of the biosphere. 

It would be morally irresponsible not to consider the wider context of uranium 
mining in terms of its uses both in nuclear energy and the rate surrounding 
that and nuclear weapons . Equal regard for all persons is quite different 
from a very common belief in our socie ty that the greatest good for the 
greatest number of people sho uld be the standard by which we make these 
decisions. 

So, you have discussion, for example, in the United States that areas where 
uranium mining and things like that take place simply have to be regarded as 
zones of national sacrifice; where people have to suffer harmful eff ects for 
the sake of the greater good of the greater number. If we are to regard with 
equal concern the well-bein~ of all people and we cannot write-off some people 
for the sake of the good of a majority, what we do with the wel l -be i ng 
of some individuals seems to conflict with that of others. 

We ll-Being Of People 

Well, first of all we try to see if that conflict of the well-being of some 
people with the well-being of others is a rea l one and not just seen to be 
apparent or an apparent one . Convictions about what constitutes true wel l-being 
of people become very important at this point . Now, there are various views 
about what constitutes real well-be ing of us as peopl e . Central to that, I 
think both to native people in their history and to Jewish a nd Christian 
people is that t he well-being of persons ha s to do with the ir whole person; 
their body, mind, and sp irit, for these are all interdepe ndent and relate to 
each other and both the good and the evil entail all of them . 

The essentials of we ll-being are first of all physical existence, food, shelter, 
c l othing, absence of sickness, basic knowledge and s kills needed fo r survival . 
It includes psychological well-being, affection, support, community and self­
respect. It entails a person's spiritual life, a sense of meaning and purpose . 
Well-being entails, thirdly, a sense of integrity, of personal identity and 
freedom . 

Now, affl uence in terms of consuming a lot of goods and services is clearly 
not essential to this understandi ng of well-being. It may enhance well-being , 
but it is not essential to it and the possible conflict between mai ntaining 
and increasing electrical energy consumption in our society so that we can 
consume a high number of goods and services cannot be compared, therefore , 
to the possible health damage to workers or genetic damage to future generations . 
That is not a conflict between true well-being. It is, rather , a co nflict 
between certain peoples' wants and wishes and other peoples ' essential well-being. 
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Individuals And Groups 

A further conviction that affects one's understand i ng of human well-being is 
that we are not first individuals and only secondarily members of groups and 
communities, nor are we primarily members of groups and communities and only 
secondarily i ndividuals. We are both at once. The well-being of persons, 
therefore, that you have to consider as legislators in making this decision 
entails both personal self-fulfilment and the common good of the society in 
these Territories and trying to bring those in harmony with each other . 

Sound economic and political systems must be our concern as well as the right 
of individuals and, therefore, it is very important to ask the question and 
try to assess the results, for examp l e, of what are the social costs of 
uranium mining in terms of disrupted communities. What kinds of social 
controls will be needed to monitor, regulate and protect dangerous wastes, 
transportation and preventing their use for nuclear weapons? Wha t kind of 
regulatory society would this entail? 

Another important aspect of our understanding of human beings is that we are 
prone as groups and individuals, I would argue, whatever our values and moral 
commitments, to seek our own interests and our own well-being at the expens e 
of others and even to define other peoples' well-being in terms advantageous 
to our own. This leads to questions that are sometimes awkward and provoking. 
What groups stand most to ... 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Anderson, I think the sound is gone again. Maybe 
we could take a few minutes break. I do not seem to have any sound here 
either. I wish to inform Members that we will take a 15 minute break and I 
believe the Clerk has set up a bel l to ri ng when the coffee break is up, so 
all Members could get back in the House. Thank you very much. Please, 15 
minutes. Mr. McCallum, 15 minutes. 

---SHORT RECESS 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): The Chair recognizes a quorum. Mr. Anderson, will you 
proceed with your presentation, please? 

MR . ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman . I am nearly finished . The point I 
was making when we took the coffee break and were having trouble with the sound 
was listing yet another belief that I think is involved in these decisions, or 
one that I am trying to advocate should be involved; namely, that knowing 
ourselves as we do, we are a ll prone to seek our own interests first and that 
of others secondly. That leads us to ask difficult questions l ike, what groups 
will bear most of the burden and risks? Who gets the gain and who has to pay 
the cost? Who has the power to influence and finally to make decisions about 
uran ium mini ng and how much will pub)ic opinion and the people who are most 
affected by it really count? 

This belief also l eads us to advocate that people most affected by this 
decision have some way of participating in maki ng it an d saying what they think 
is for their own good. Special regard should be given to those groups who have 
the least power and their voice should be taken account of when decisions are 
made. That is hard when you are dealing with future generations, 
grandchildren and great-grandchi l dren. Special attention needs to be paid to 
those kinds of concerns and to native interests in comparison to the power of 
large corporations and governments. 

Concern For The Well-Being Of Al l Groups 

Now, what if we have said that some of what happens here is that people think 
there is a conflict betweeh the well-being of some people and the good of 
others and that conflict may just seem to be the case and is not really one, 
but what if there really i s a conflict between what is good for some people 
and good for other groups? Well, here is where if we are to be concerned 
equally for the well-being of a l l, we are pushed to questions of justice. If 
there is a conf l ict betwee n the good of one neighbour and the good of others, 
how do we sort that out? Well, we need to negotiate that and make sure that 
each person ' s well-being is taken account of, even if we have to make some 
trade - offs , rather than simply forgetting the interests of one group for the 
sake of another. So, our be l iefs about justice then include concer n for fair 
distribution of the costs, the risks, the benefits and opposition to any 
arrangement where one set of people get most of the benefits but bear little of 
the costs . 

A final belief that is very much involved in these decisions, at least I am 
saying I think should be, is a belief about the world around us, about the 
environment. There is a vision that the Hebrew people have of what the world 
should be like, which is called Shalom. Shalom is the belief that God ' s 
promise is to change persons and to change society into a condition of peace 
with justice and with goodwill between people and harmony between people and 
nature and between all and God. Now, that vision of Shalom is one that says 
we are given responsibility to care for the animals and the plants and the air 
and the soil around us and that we are to care for that in a way that will 
bring about Shalom, rather than simply our own selfish good. We are not to 
use the land, the soil, the air, the plants and the animals in a way that 
just suits us or is destructive , but that it is a sacred trust, to deal with 
care and with thought. 

Well, these then are some of the beliefs and moral convictions that we frankly 
will hope shape the direction of the Assembly's deliberations and judgments and 
conclusions. These kinds of beliefs or their equivalent will be involved 
whether you think about it or not. We are hoping that these will be the kinds 
of ones that will shape your discussion. ' 
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A final note of conclusion in terms of my own viewpoint, one helpful device that 
persons in ethics like myself have in making difficult moral decisions is what 
we call the moral burden of proof. I am not sure how you translate that and my 
apologies to the translators. That is when you put together all the technical 
information and the kind of values that you think are important, where does 
the moral burden of proof seem to rest? Again, I am sorry. I do not know how 
you would translate that . In my view, when you put that together in regard 
to uranium mining, you come out saying something like this; that t here have to 
be very strong reasons for proceeding at this time with uranium mining rathe r 
than the other way around, that there have to be strong reasons for not 
pursuing it. 

Reasons For Proceeding With Uran i um Mining Questioned 

When I ask the question that way, are there strong reasons for proceeding with 
uranium mining at this time given the fact that it produces things we have 
some disease about, that we are not certain about i ts impact on the environment; 
that there are questions about tailings and their i mpact on health; that it 
invo l ves future people, our children and our grandchildren and our great ­
grandchildren. When I put it that way, are there strong reasons for proceeding? 
I find it hard to think of any kinds of reasons that would lead us to say we 
ought to proceed now rather than later. That is my own viewpoint and i n tha t 
sense, I agree with the decision of the province of British Columbia and the 
province of Newfoundland on this matte r. Thank you, Mr . Chairman . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser} : Thank you very much, Mr. Anderson. We have the floor 
open now for a question period by Members. A time limit of 60 minutes. 
Mr. Butters, do you want to lead it off? 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Mr. Chairman, just a couple of questions to the witness. 
I spoke with the ... 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser}: Cou l d you get a little bit c l oser to your mike? We 
cannot hear you. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Sorry, Mr. Chairman. I spoke with the Minister for Renewable ... 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Sorry, Mr. Butters. Mr. Anderson, do you have a 
headset that you can hear? Do you have a headset there with you? 

MR. ANDERSON: No, sir. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you very much. Mr. Butters, I am sorry. Pr oceed. 

Situation In Newfoundland 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Mr. Chairman, what I wished to ask our witness is whether 
or not I am making a fair statement. A couple of months ago I spoke wit h the 
Minister of Renewable Resources for Newfoundland, and inquired of him the basis 
for the Newfoundland decision regarding uranium exp l oration. My understanding 
of his reply to me was that Newfoundland has not placed a moratorium or prevented 
exploration for uranium in that jurisdiction. What has really occurred is 
that they have examined the application of one com pany, I believe, in the 
Labrador, and found that company's proposal unsatisfactory to them, and 
requiring many adjustments and amendments befo r e it would be satis f actory . But 
I do not think that Newfoundl and has placed an all - out ban on the exploratio n 
and development of uranium. 

MR . ANDERSON: I am sorry I do not have accurate information on that, 
Mr. Chairman . What it seems to me has happened, though, at the very lea st, is 
that they are asking the question the right way, as I put it, in terms of moral 
burden of proof. That is, there have to be awfully good reasons for proceeding 
rather than for not do i ng so. 
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CHAIRMAN ( Mr . Fraser): Thank you, Mr . Anderson . Befo r e you answer the question, 
if you will just wait a while, until I give you the okay . The interpreters need 
a little time to catch up. Thank you . Mr. Butters. 

Research In British Co lumbia 

HON . TOM BU TTE RS: Once again, I would ask the wit ne ss whether this is a fair 
statement . The British Columbia government did impose a seven year morator i um 
on ur ani um exploration. The government car ried out this restriction without 
wait ing for the repo r t of research which it had had commissioned , or had 
intended to use in making it s decision . Wh en that research was made publ ic, 
some six weeks ago, by Dr. Bates, I believe, he and hi s researchers felt that 
uranium explorat i on cou ld go ahead in that pro vince without any de l eterious 
effects . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Ande r so n. 

MR. ANDERSON : Thank you , Mr. Cha irman . Fir st of all, it is correct that the 
decision was made before hearing the report of the commission, and the re port 
I have it with me, as a matter of fact -- the Bates report did not, as wa s 
first reported in the press, e nd or se ura nium mini ng or encourage it. It did 
say, however, that with proper regulation and control, it thought that it was 
appropriate to proceed with explo ration. They did not say that in regard to 
mining a nd milling, but the comm i ss ion' s job was not to make that decis ion. It 
was to inquire into the regulations and safety regulations that they thoug ht 
would be necessary if minin g and mi l ling were to proceed, and that is all t hey 
report on. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Mr . Patterson. 

Studi es On Moral Issues 

HON. DENNIS PA TTERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to ask, in you r 
association, Mr . Anderson, with the inquiry that took place in British Columb ia, 
was th i s moral quest ion, if yo u like, addressed by participa nts a t the hearing? 
Perhaps you can tell me, also, if it was addressed, or if it has been addressed 
e l sewhere, by the various Canadian studies that have looked into the issue of 
uranium mining and exploration. It seems to me you are urging quite e loquently 
that we cannot afford not to look at these br oader issues . We cannot let the 
technologica l issues overwhelm us. Have other fact-finding bodies, or even 
other people who have made appearances and presentations before these groups 
in other parts of the country, addressed these issues, and could you give me 
any indication of what sentiments have been expressed in those other forums? 
Th ank you . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr . Patterson. Mr. Anderson, proceed. 

MR. ANDERSON: Thank yo u. Yes, first of al l, regarding the Bates Commission , 
originally there was no place in the slated hearings to raise exp li citly these 
kinds of moral concerns. Under the urging of various groups, including church 
groups, and as a resu l t of the public hear i ngs that were heard at various possible 
mine sites and communities that were to be a ffect ed, obviously -- at l east I 
would say obviously -- a great number of these concerns arose from the public's 
mind and from church presentations . In light of that, the Bates Commission 
r ecognized their significance, and decided, after consultation with some of 
the groups, to have a who l e set of hearings on these moral and et hi cal questions. 
Those were slated, witnesses were lined up, and we were prepared to go ahead 
with that, and then the commission was cancelled, and unfortunately we were not 
able to pro ceed to that set of hearings . 
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That was disappointing, because the hope was that not only would the hear i ngs 
go to the public and hear their concerns, then get some technical information, 
then c l arify what the moral i ssues were, then report those to t he public, and 
then go back to the pub l ic to hear how they felt about the mix of those, but 
it was stopped midway. Many of the moral questions concerning this matter, in 
terms of them arising e l sewhere, have centred more around the question of 
nuc l ear energy and energy po l icy and alternates rather than uranium mining. 
There have been some moral i ssues raised regarding uranium mining in the 
Sas katchewan hearings, and also i n some of the work i n Austra l ia, and once 
again largely by church and native groups that have been involved in those. 

One of the th i ngs that made the Bates Commission notab le , and one of the 
reasons I am urging it here, is that I th i nk it is important for us to do this 
kind of thinking, with uranium mining, because those are the questions - - if I 
hear rightly -- that the public are ask i ng and are wanting us to make judgments 
about. Have I answered your question, Mr. Patterson? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Patterson. 

HON . DENNIS PATTERSON : Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am wondering if I 
could just fo l low up with one supplementary question, and t hat is, obviously 
there are i nterests in this whole debate who wou l d say that we are wasting our 
time l i stening to you, that there is no place for th i s kind of discussion, that 
if we do not produce uranium i n the Northwest Terr i tories, some other part of 
the country will . Why should we not get in on the benefits, that bombs are 
going to be made whether it is uranium stolen from Cana dian sources or anywhere 
else. 

Moral Justification For Proceeding 

I am just wondering. In your observations, have the pro-mining interests and 
the industrial i nterests, in your view, attempted to address these moral issues 
and grapple with them, and, if so, are t here moral justifications presented for 
proceedi ng? In other words, can you give me some i ndication about reasons that 
we might -- as you said -- strong reasons that might be offered morally for 
proceeding rather than not proceeding? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser)~ Thank you, Mr. Patterson. Mr. Anderson. 

MR . ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. First of a l l, concer.ning corporat ions 
and so on, I think that a number of corporations -- and they vary widely, of 
course -- have expressed moral concern about impacts on environment and so on, 
and expressed arguments about how they think those concerns can be me t . 

I do not know, myself, of any clear arguing as to why uranium ought to be 
mi ned at this time. I think, though, that the kind of reasons that would be 
persua s ive to me would be something like this. If one were to say, "If it 
could be shown that nuclear energy for the production of electricity is 
absolutely essential to the basic we l l - being" -- remember how I defined that 
"of people, and there are ways of minimizing the hazard and risk to the heal th 
of people and to the environment," then it seems to me that that would be 
quite mora l ly persuasive. It seems to me that we are not at the place where it 
is essential, that it is needed for essential well-being, but only for more 
affluent wants and needs. There are ot he r ways of both conserving energy and 
producing that, and it is not yet clear that we are not going to either be 
damaging environment or -- even more importantly, I would say, since that i s a 
technical debate, and I am no expert on that, but that i s the ki nd of informat ion 
that I wou l d like to have, if I were on t his Assembly, and that is what you are 
see king. 
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But even more than that, it seems to me i t has a great dea l to do with the kind 
of society we are building for our children and grandchildren and great ­
grandchildren. How are we locking them i n? What kinds of social controls? 
No expert can tel l us that. We are the experts on that. What kind of soc i ety 
is going to be neede d to maintain the stab i lity to safeguard tail ings so that 
they do not leak int o the envi ronment, so that the products of uranium mining 
will not be used for nuclear weapons by the wrong groups, and so on -- a 
highly controlled society, and that is what makes me high l y nervous about the 
equation. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you very much, Mr. Anderson. Any further 
questions? Mr. Noah. 

MR. NOAH: (Translation) Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr . Anderson explained himself 
very clearly to the MLA's. Also I have three qu•s tions which I am going to ask . 
Is it true that i n Japan they have told Canada to explore uranium mines? My 
first question is whether the Japanese have paid Canadians to mine uranium. 
My second question is about nuclear power . What is the amount of nuclear power 
that you have in the whole world? They have made nuclear power that is capable 
of destroying the world t hree time s over. I would l i ke an answer on that. 

Questions On Threat To Environment And People 

The third question: The scientists, the experts who deal with uranium, they say 
that uranium can be proper l y hand l ed, and some of t hem say that uranium is very 
dangerou s , that it cannot be complete l y contro lled; also, it can be a threat on 
the environment or the land. Could you tell me if this is true? Is it true 
that i t i s a threat? Is it. true that near Baker Lake they found uranium, and 
if they mine this uranium, and they are working on i t, that would affect wome n 
who were pregnant, or the animals who are pregnant? Is it true that it will 
cause cancer within babies? Is it true about this situation? 

I am asking these questions. I am not joking around after what Mr . Anderson 
said . I have seen some other people who are smiling . I would not be here just 
to laugh about these se rious t hing s. It seems like some of them are just here 
for the money, and not really taking these things ser i ously, but we are try ing 
as hard as we can to talk about th ese serious concerns. It i s not a joke. 

If yo u are no t going to be supporting the people, I think it is useless to be 
a Member of the Legis l ative Assembly. If you did not understand my question, 
please ask me because I think this is very serious . There i s going to be a 
uranium mine near Baker Lake which is about 55 miles away and this mine i s 
going to be opened in about five years. I am taking this very seriously and 
I would like you to answer my three questions . Thank you, Mr . Chairman . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Noah. Mr . Anderson . 

MR. ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I hope I have understood the three 
questions. The first one had to do with, is Japan paying Ca nadian s to explore 
for uranium and mine? I do not know the answer to that question. The second 
question, do we have enough nuclear weapons and power to destroy the world 
several times over? Yes , we do. It is of great moral concern , I think. That 
is part of the moral issue that, I think, Mrs. Sorensen raised last February, 
but it is not the only part of the moral question. Do we wish to contribute 
further to that destructive power? I do not think it is good sound moral 
thinking to say if we do not provide it, somebody e l se will. That is a littl e 
lik e saying if I do not kill you, you are going to die anyway, so I might as 
well kill you. We would hardly say that that was a sound moral way of thinking. 
We have to accept responsibility for our own actions, and one of the ways of 
assessing responsibility for our own actions is trying to see what consequences 
they will lead to . 
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The third question about uranium m1n1ng and whether it is harmful and in what 
ways to the environment and to persons living near it, particularly pregnant 
animals and pregnant women. I am not an expert on the effects of low level 
radiation. You have heard from Dr. Meyers concerning that and you will hear 
from Dr. Woollard of the British Columbia Medical Assoc i ation later this week, 
who could answer that question better. 

Decision In Terms Of Our Own Values 

I do think it is the right question to ask. I think one has to be aware -- this 
was my point in talking about the relation of good to technical information -­
that one has to be aware that the only thing the expert can tell you as an 
expert is what wi l l be the impact of radiation upon pregnant women and pregnant 
animals. They cannot te l l you properly whether t hat is safe or desirable. 
That is a judgment we have to make. No expert can tell us as an expert whether 
it is safe or des i rable. They can only tell you as an expert what the 
consequences will be. Then we have to decide in terms of our own values whether 
we think that is acceptable or safe or desirable. 

So I appreciate the question. I hope that you will ask Dr. Woollard that l ater 
this week. What is the effect of long-term low level radiation that might come 
from tailings and uranium mining, if any, on pregnant women? Then you people 
have to make the decision whether you think that is worth it and whether you 
think that is safe or not for them, and they need to answer that question for 
themselves. My main question that I was rais i ng in response to Mr. Patterson's 
question earlier is, for what do we want to take these risks? What do we stand 
to gain and who stands to gain it for taking those kinds of risks and 
uncertainties? Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Anderson. 
answers, Mr. Noah? Do you have another question? 

Are you satisfied with the 
Proceed, Mr . Noah. 

MR. NOAH: (Translation) Yes, Mr. Chairman. In our community is there going 
to be any radiation? It i s going to be hard to answer this quest i on which 
deals about radiation, but i t is good to hear that it could be answered. When 
we were together in February, maybe I should have asked the question. Maybe I 
am asking a question that cannot be answered, but I am saying that this is very 
important and it is a very great concern of the people in my community. Maybe 
if you do not live in Baker Lake, it might be funny and it mi ght not seem 
important, but I am from Baker Lake. To me it is very much a concern of mine. 
Thank you very much to the witness that he has been able to give us some 
guide l ines. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Any futher questions? Mr. MacQuarrie, I think you had 
your hand up. 

MR. MacQUARRIE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Anderson, I certain l y approve 
very much of the kind of approach you take to what is a very serious problem. 
I probably have differences in the final ana l ysis as to the values that you 
advocate. · Certainly not with all of them, but maybe we would differ there; 
but I certainly agree it is a serious problem and that has to be the kind of 
approach that is taken. 

In response to one thing that Mr. Patterson sa i d, I would feel that indu s tries 
generally do not take moral concerns into account. They operate on the basis 
of profit and that is the concern that they have. Nevertheles s , it i s po ss i bl e 
for others to make them take account of other concerns and certainly that is a 
responsibility of government to do so. 

You made the statement, Mr. Anderson, that there have to be very strong reasons 
for pursuing uranium m1n 1ng. I agree that that is the case. I pre s ume that 
you say that because of dangers or risks that are i nvolved in ur an i um mining, 
milling, and the production of electricity by nuclear reactors. I would suppose 
that you are not saying and that you do not believe that man shou l d refuse to 
act wherever he encounters risk. Am I right in saying that? 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. Anderso n . 

The End Must Just i fy Degree Of Risk 

MR. ANDERSON : Thank you, Mr . Chairman. First of all, just to clarify a point, 
I was saying that from my point of view there have to be awfully good reaso ns 
for proceeding with uranium mining and milling at th i s time, and you ascertain 
correctly because of the risks entailed, but also because of the end products 
and so on . You are saying that you would assume that we cannot refuse to act 
because of risks. No, I bel i eve that is correct. We cannot do anything without 
some risk. It seems to me the morally responsible thing to do is try to 
ascertain what risks are entailed -- and that is what you are e ndeavouring to 
do -- but also who bears those and why are we taking those risks, and do the 
en ds justify the degree of risk taken? That is what is creating the dilemma 
for us , I think, is in assessing that. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Fraser) : Thank you, Mr . Anderson . Mr. MacQuarrie . 

MR. MacQUARRIE: So in trying to determine the degree of risk that is 
associated with exploration, min i ng, mill i ng of ur ani um, we must turn to people 
who are knowledgeab l e in the area, people who are experts, and if you disagree 
with that, you can say so in a moment. We then have the problem after hearing 
these peop l e of making a value judgment as to whether we want to proceed in 
view of whatever risks are present, but I would assume that you would advocate 
to everybody that when the value judgment is made that it should be made on the 
basis of the best factual information that i s available, and not on any other 
basis. Am I correct in that{ 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you . Mr. Anderson. 

Judgment Based On Factual Information 

MR. ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr . Chairman. Yes, I do believe very strongly it 
should be made on the best factual information available . I was trying to 
indicate how to get the best factual information available. It is important 
to hear from people who have that but are persuaded differently about this 
issue, because even factual information is coloured by one's own values. 

I think that it is i mportant -- one place where I do disagree with you, with 
respect, is that I do not think experts can tell us the degree of risk. I 
think they can tell us the likel i hood of certain impacts, but we have to make 
judgments that are shaped by our beliefs as to how risky something is . Let me 
see if I can give an example. 

An expert can tell us, I think -- I hope -- what the impact might be if an 
accident were to occur with tailings. The risk factor entails value j udgments 
about how likely people are to make mistakes, how likely people are to be 
careless, how likely people are to exercise controls in monitoring, all those 
kinds of questions which entail value and political judgments that, I think, 
you, as an Assembly, are called upon to make and no expert can do for you as an 
expert . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. MacQuarrie. 

MR. MacQUARRIE: I would certainly agree that the last things that you mentioned 
also have to be taken into account. There is no question about that in my mind. 
Dea l ing with the costs to someone of embarking on th i s kind of undertaking is 
important and somet i mes in an undertaking it means as you said that some 
segment of society i s paying costs while others are benefiting. I can only agree 
that that is so, and that it has happened throughout history, and I suppose will 
continue to happen. I am thinking at the moment, for instance, of benefits that 
we, in the North, presently enjoy -- and I think the enjoyment is widespread -­
of the use of electrical generators and vehicles of one kind or another, the use 
of oil furnaces for heating our homes, and there is no doubt that the costs in 
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terms of l i ves - - lost lives -- in terms of pollution of lake s , and that sort 
of thing, is being pa i d elsewhere. Would you agree with that? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Anderson. 

MR. ANDERSON : Thank you, Mr . Chairman. Yes, I would. It seems to me once 
again a moral l y responsible course of action is to do whatever we can do 
within our limi ted control to not repeat that error or increase that problem 
that l amentab l e problem. 

Dec i sion Of Those Affected 

If I may, referring back to the earlier questions, illustration, follow that 
through, it would seem to me that supposing it were to turn out -- and this is 
what you are trying to ascertain -- that the impact of radiation coming from 
tai l ings in a proposed mine at Ba ker Lake were to be quite a strong impact on 
pregnant women, that is the first thing one has to find out. Experts can tell 
us that impact and if those women and that commun i ty were to decide that that 
impact -- and they alone, I think, ought to dec i de that that impac t is 
unacceptab l e, undesirable, and ir their view, unhealthy, it seems to me that 
if they are to bear that, they shou ld not be asked to bear that cost for the 
sa ke of benefiting people l i ke myself in Vancouver or people in Toronto so we 
can have more electrical gadgets of some kind. Rather that is the kind of thing 
that to me is wr ong. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. MacQuarrie. 

MR. MacQUARRIE: The matter as to whether a group alone which i s impacted --
and I would certainly say it depen ds on the degree of impact. In other words, 
if there were no doubt about certain very unde sirable consequences, I think 
that a society in its majority -- our kind of society simply would not tolerate 
that sort of imposition. 

Short of that, where there is a great deal of doubt as to whether impact might 
be serious and the best ava il able evidence indicates that it would not be 
harmful or dangerous -- I am saying if that were the case -- then I am not sure 
that it is only people in an i mpacted area that have the right to make a 
decision with respect to whatever is going to occur. That if there are others 
-- that if the impacted group is part of a la rger society, which they value 
for the good things tha t it can bring into their lives, then it is maybe 
ri ght and just to expect some measure of sacrif i ce on their part. 

Difficult Area For Judgment 

This gets into the question of can someone decide for someone else what is good 
for them, an d that is a very difficult area, but it is a sort of two- edged 
sword. You did say earlier that one should not decide for another what is good 
for him, yet the first value that you advocated is that we have conc ern for 
others . . Does that not entail making a judgment about others and their 
condition and what might be good for them? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you . Mr. Ande r son . 

MR. ANDERSON : Thank you, Mr. Chairman. First of all, there is the very difficult 
question of who should decide what i s a serious impact or a dangerous impact . 
What I have been suggesting is experts could tell us what is the actual impact, 
even though there is some debate about that, but the people who are affected 
by it should be the ones primarily who decide whether they regard that as 
ser i ous and healthy or dangerous. 



( 

( 

- 107 -

Now, if they do -- let us assume that they do do that and yet other people fee l 
they need the benefits of uranium mining, who decides that and on what grounds? 
One way of deciding that is to say that the people who are impacted by it should 
s i mply sacrifice themselves for the greater majority. I do not bel i eve that is 
the right way to decide it . Another way to decide it is to say that somehow 
the people who are having this negative impact, what they judge to be a bad 
impact on them -- say the pregnant mothers at Baker Lake -- and others who want 
the benefits and feel they nee d those benefits should enter i nto some kind of 
negotiation or we, on their behalf, should try to distribute those costs and 
benefits equal l y between them, at some fair distribution. That is the better, 
although less tidy way of doing it, I think. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. MacQuarr i e . 

MR. MacQUARR I E: Thank you. I have something now. I have others, but I will 
quit. Is it ethical for one to make a value judgment about the basis on which 
others have made their va l ue judgments? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you. Mr. Anderson. 

Approaches To Decision On Well-Being Of Others 

MR. ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman . I can see that the honourable Member, 
Mr. MacQuarr i e, and myself nee d to have a good philosophical discussion over 
supper, but l et me put it this way, how do we decide and who decides what i s the 
well-being , the good of my neighbour that I seek? There are three approaches 
to that. One is to say, I· soould decide what is best for the people of Baker 
Lake or the Assembly and do it for their good, whether they think it i s good or 
not. That is what we cal l paternalism. Another way is to say the people 
themselves should decide that a nd we shou ld simply follow what they think i s 
for their own well-being. That is what people in my trade call the blank 
cheque. We sign a blank cheque if we are really concerned about others. A 
third way is to say that I and the person whose good I am seeking shou ld try and 
negotiate and decide together what we thin k is for their good. That is the way 
I advocate . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Anderson. Mr. Curley. 

MR. CURLEY: (Translation) Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just want to make a 
short comment. When they are discussing this topic on exploration of uranium 
as to how they can explore it, we should all know, the Inuit, all of us should 
know that that is Ottawa's business. We shou ld also know, if we are going to 
make decisions, how are the decisions going to be made concerning uranium 
exploration . That is my quest i on to myself. Maybe that should be directed to 
the people that are going to be benefited from it, because it is going to be 
good for them -- to your constituency concerns, because they are in Hay River . 
The Northwest Territories Legis latu re is going to have to deal with mining 
exploration. Bob MacQuarrie, maybe he does not care much. Bob MacQuarrie ' s 
constituents might not be concerned about it, whether or not the people in 
northern constituencies, the hunters and the people that use that land are 
going to be thinking about them or are they going to be thinking about them -­
somet hing about the Inuit? 

The federal people, because it is making money for the southern people and it 
is being suppo rted by the federa l government, are we just going to be 
concerned with the dangerous s ide of it? We all know i t is good for the wor l d, 
because they buy that stuff. When they buy it from Canada it i s good for 
international trade, and Canada is getting benefit from the money. Are we 
go ing to be talking about these things or the Nor thwest Territo ries 
Leg i sla ture and the people of the North? Do we have to make decisions, or is 
that the way to do it? I think I will ta l k in English. (Translation ends) 
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Perplexing Question Facing Assembly 

I think we are faced with a real sort of a perplexing type of question here as 
the Assemb ly. I think we pretty well know now that the uranium exploration is 
good for the international community. It is good for the balance of payments 
made for the federal t r ade as a nation. I think it is good for some 
const i tuencies in th e Northwest Territories. So, my question today is, okay, 
becau se it i s good for those certain groups of communities, this As~embly 
should accept that premise and say this Assembly should have no business in 
trying to find better guidelines as to how the uranium exploration should go 
on in the Northwest Territories, or production. 

It seems to me that as we have been debating it we have been trying to say, look, 
should we cons id er it on the basis of moral obligations or should we consider 
the issue of exp l oration of uranium and production in terms of profits or shou l d 
we consider the need for making a decision on the basis of the international 
market? You know, I think it is very good that we do consider all those things, 
but my question is, what is actually good for the people of the Northwest 
Territories, tak in g into consideratio n al l those interest gro up s? Because some 
Members' constituencies are possibly majority in support of the exploration and 
production with the present guidelines, should that dictate to the peop l e in 
the Baker Lake area or Rankin Inlet area that they are in fact majority -- that 
this Assembly should sit back and just see the experts argue their princip le s 
and we sit there and watch and see who is going to be a better actor or more 
persuasive? 

Pressing For Safegua rd s 

It seems to me that we are paying a lot of attention to that. So, I am faced 
wi th trying to find a path, where this Assembly should take a stand on its own; 
or shou ld we press for strong, clear- cut, stro ng , safe safeg uards for uranium 
exploration a nd product ion before we can begin to say that the production wil l 
actually begin to take place in this part of the North? That is what I am 
faced with. I do not rea l ly care that some moral principles real l y dictate 
the decision or not. I think we will never pers uade anyone on those bases , 
but I think we should ser i ous l y cons id er, yo u know, what is the safest way to 
proceed? Is it so dangerous? Is it so dangerous today to say to the 
Government of Canada and to the companies, look, we are not sure? The 
safeguards are not stringent enough ; we rather would like to wait a couple 
of years un ti l we ca n be convinced that th e exp lorat i on can actually protect 
our people and protect our environment and protect the wildlife in the 
Territories. These are the kinds of genui ne concerns that I have. I will not 
want to go into moral debate with my co ll eague fo r Yellowknife Centre, 
because he seems to a lways have a much stronger pri nciple than I do. 

So, I think as we debate this, we should set aside our own little prejudices 
and sort of sincere l y try to see whether or not what is happening today is 
rea l ly act uall y good for the peop l e as a whole. For get about me bei ng a 
minority . That may be a prob l em too, but I think we should sincerely actually 
try to find a path that will actua ll y benefit al l of us , including the 
exploration co mpanies . I do not think they should be digging and exp lor i ng up 
here if t hey are just going to lose money. I th in k there should be, su r ely, 
a lot of consideration for that, for the people who are working, but I think 
overall t he objective is where and how should this Assembly -- what should its 
position be durin g the next few years, beginning now, as this type of 
exp loration actua ll y takes place in this part of the North. Quyanamik. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Curley. Mr. Anderson, do you want to 
reply? 

Values Influencing Judgment 

MR . ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman . Yes, because I think that is an examp l e 
of how values are prope rl y infl uencing your judgment. The value of what is 
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good for the people of the Nort hwest Territor i es is a very important va lu e and 
one that I t hi nk is an important moral value to uphold . Our experience in 
British Columbia may illustrate t ha t point . One of t he reasons that the 
government decided to declare a moratoriu m at this time - - I think it leaves 
the question open for the future about uranium mining - - was that the public , 
in so far as they were consu l ted in the communities said, in effect, we would 
r ather stand the loss of t he add i tional employment and cash flow and so on 
that accrues to that kind of thing in our community at this time . We would 
r ather go without that tha n take the risks of being exposed and having our 
environment exposed to the uncertainties of long-term storage of uranium mining 
tailings and so on. They said that our way of living, our land and so on is 
more importa nt to us than having another skidoo or something, and so on. That 
is essentially what the people in the local communities aff ected in British 
Columbia said. I happen to agree with those value j udgments and -- but those 
are the kinds of questions, I think, that we s hould be examining. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudl uk): Thank you, Mr . Anderson. Any more questio ns? 
Mr . MacQua rri e. 

MR . MacQUARRIE: Thank you, Mr . Chairman . First, I would l ike to say that I 
say yes to the third method of determining what ought to happen, where it is 
both partie s that talk it t hrough and try to come to an agreement that is 
acceptab l e to both of them. I absolutely support that. Also, i n response to 
what Tagak Cu rl ey said, I say abso l utely, the decision finally ha s to be made 
thinking about t he people that are going to be impacted. It should not be simply 
mining interests that make the decision nor the welfare of my cons tituents 
alone. I t has to be the w~l]-being of the people in the Northwest Territories 
and certainly the well-being of people in the area most immediately 
impacted, but that raises the question simply of what i s t he rea l risk that 
is involved in that to the people who wi l l be impacted most? We still have 
other witnesses to hear and I will be interested to hear what they hav e to say. 

Same Question App li e d Throughout History 

In talking about the good for the people of the Northwest Territo ri es and 
whether uranium exploration and mining is for the good of the people in the 
Territories, I know that in this area there are complications . Nevert heles s , 
that same question might be and cou ld hav e been asked about many sign ificant 
deve l opments in the history of man, the development of ai r craft for instance. 
It would be hard for somebody -- well, for the Wright brothers, who flew the 
first successfu l plane and other s who advocated an air age to demonstrate to 
other people that it was for the benefit of man and I am sure that there would 
be some today who could point to the many deaths that have resulted as a result 
of aircraft, both in the indu st ry mak i ng them and also in aircraft accidents 
and who cou l d also point to the subversion of purpose to which aircraft have 
been placed in warfare and maybe make a case to say that it wa s not for the 
betterment of man. 

My only poi nt is that it i s sometimes very difficult to come to terms with what 
i s for the betterment of men and certain l y in this area it is very difficult. 
Perhaps the British Columbia decision was a li ttle easier for them to make in 
the sense tha t they have a great many other industries that are deve lo ped and 
an economy that is flying quite high right at the present time and it is 
something that they could set aside. I am not saying that it is necessarily 
differe nt in the Territories, but at l east that question has to be asked as well. 

The last point that I would l ike to addre ss right at this moment would be the 
moral question of whether becoming involved in the production of uranium, 
knowing the kinds of uses to which it has been put - - and you suggested that 
it i s not enough then just to say that if we do not do it somebody else wil l 
do it and the bombs are going to be there a nyway . In a sense I agree that 
that is a correct approach. If it is morally wrong to mine and produce it, 
then we ought not to do it, regardless, but I am s til l not persuaded t hat it 
is morally wrong and certainly not just because it is put to such a horrib l e use 
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by some as killing other members of the human race in great numbers. 

Again, I can point to many things that are produced. Surely, the intent of 
product i on has something to do with morality and there are a great many things 
produced - - airp l anes, cars. I understand that there are more peopl e ki lled in 
automobile accidents in the United States i n any single year than all of the 
American sol dier s who were killed in Vietnam during the whole term of the war. 
There is a slaughter on the highways. So, that question could be asked about 
cars, about knives, about rifle s, about high explosives . So, just the fact 
that something is -- that its purpose is subverted by others, I do not think 
is sufficient to say that yo u ought not to proceed. Will you comment on that, 
please? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. MacQuarrie. Our time has gone up. 
Mr. Anderson, do you want to reply to Mr. MacQuarrie's remark, and also you 
can do your closing remarks at the same time? Thank you. 

Unintended Misuse Of Uranium 

MR. ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman~ It is true that we cannot be he l d 
responsible for results of our actions; tha t is, uranium we produce , the 
misuse that might be put to it, we do no t intend, but the point is that a good 
portion of uranium mining and uranium ore is produced with that intention, for 
nuclear weapons and for nuclear energy which raises another whole controversy, 
depending on how you feel about nucl ear energy. 

There is one point though I wanted to raise about this whole area of risk and 
that is it relates to problems that arise in medicine also. It is one one 
might call informed consent. One of the things that makes uran i um mining more 
difficult to deal with in this regard or different than other forms of mining 
and r i sk is that when people take that risk on and expose themselves to its 
impact as they do, say, in coal mining which is a very high risk and so on, 
there is a visibility, there is an easy knowledge, there is a clear indication 
of what the effect is going to be on them and therefore the risk they enter 
into and their consent to do so therefore is easily informed consent. 

The difficulty with radiation is that it is not visible and clear; it is hard 
to know what its long-term accumulation will be on you, as an individual, 
because it varies with individuals. It is hard to give informed consent to 
the risk that is entailed and therefore to control that and make sure that 
people know what they are getting into and so on when they enter that. 

Just for a concluding comment then, may I thank the Assembly for their 
patience in listening to my philosophical and moral concerns, and for your 
interest and concern in wrestling the last set of hearings and now these wit h 
these important ques tion s, as difficult as they are to solve, and have seen 
the connection between values, be l iefs about human nature and how those will 
shape our decisions regarding this important question . 

I hope that you will continue to debate those and to proceed as you are doing 
in hearing carefully what the experts have to say about impact, but mak in g up 
your own mind about whether you think that impact is desirable, whether you 
think the intended consequences to which uranium i s put to use is sound and 
good, whether you think the co nt rols are necessary for monitoring and safeguardi ng 
it, what kind of society they lead us toward, whether you think what it will do 
to animals and to pregnant women and the risks they employ is worth the 
benefits those people whom you represent will receive from it. Those di f ficult 
but crucia l questions will be the ones that finally shape your judgment, and I 
am glad and welcome the opportunity to think out loud and clearly with you about 
them. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Pudluk): Thank you very much, Mr. Anderson. Sergeant-at-Arms, 
could you escort the witnesses? 
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CHAIRMAN (Mr . Pudluk): Would this Hou se li ke to consider Sessional Paper 
l-81(2), on agricultural policies? Mr . Butters. 

Sessional Paper l-81(2), Pr i nciples For The Development Of An Agricultural Policy 

HON . TOM BUTTERS: Mr. Chairman, at the close of Thursday's session, I had 
tried to get your eye, but I guess progress intervened . I think we can close 
this debate up reasonably quickly in view of the comments that were made on 
Thursday . It would appear from the discussions that we had that Members feel that 
the policy or the princip l es for the policy that were advanced by the government 
are prematu r e at this time, an d that there are certain things that should be in 
place before the policy is developed and approved by this Assembly. 

The Members who spoke , if I recollect, al l agreed that there is a need for a 
policy and that at another time they coul d probably give approval to the 
principles that we are putting fo r ward. One of the points that was raised by 
Mr. Greenfield, who is not here today -- he is out seeding hi s plot --
that really the policy at the cur r ent time is affecting only a few peop l e -- a 
handful of people -- and possibly the Executive Committee might look at the 
particular and peculiar conditions of these people and see whether or not any 
assistance cou l d be provided them in terms of their particular requirement. 

So having said that as mover of the motion of support for principle one, I 
would s ugge st that the government withdraw that, take the guidance and direction 
that we have received from the House during the committee of the whole debate, 
and at a proper time or a more appropr i ate time bring back those principles for 
reconsideration and discuss i on, and that in the interim we would look at the 
particu l ar situation in which a few l ocal agriculturalists may find themselves. 

Suggestion To Withd~aw Motion Of Approval 

So that is my suggestion to the House that I would then withdraw that motion 
of approval of principle one. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): (Translation) I would like to ask Mr. Curley -- Tom 
Butters moved he withd r aws hi s motion and you made an amendment . Will it be 
the same or would you like to withdraw it? 

MR. CURLEY : Thank you. (Translation) Mr. Chairman , I think it was better 
what the government -- there had to be a policy regarding agriculture after 
the land claims have been sett led. I do not want to .withdraw it. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr . Pudluk): Mr. Butters. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Mr. Chairma n, I would indicate too, that with the withdrawal 
of the motion, obviously the government would withdraw the paper for 
presentation at a more appropriate time, a time in keeping with the recommendations 
of the mover of the amendment and other Members. 

AN HON. MEMBER: Agreed . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Mr. Curley. 

MR. CURLEY: Could I first of all ask for clarification from the Minister? 
Co uld I ask you a question? Your position i s that yo u want to compl etely 
withdraw the paper until such time as when -- are you thinking about 
r eintroducing the policy with respect to that? 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Cur ley . Mr. Butters. 

Paper Would Be Reintroduced At A More Appropr i a te Time 

HON . TOM BUTTERS: I wou ld t hink that we would withdraw the paper until a time 
when it will have an opportunity of passing, and I doubt that at the present 
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time, with the feeling of Members, that it wou l d be supported. So Members 
have mentioned that there are certain aspects, c l a i ms r esolution, that should be 
comp l e t ed. I think t hi s is what we would look at the progress being made in 
th i s whole area of claims. So I cannot give you a time when I think the paper 
would be back, but we would withdraw it and let i t lie until a more appropriate 
t i me for its consideration. 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Butters. Mr. Cur l ey. 

MR. CURLEY: One l ast question before I take the fina l. 
the problem is that the paper is going to pass here . I 
be passed, but i s the prob l em you are facing putting in 
cla i m settlement? Is that the real problem rather than 
it might not likely be passed here? 

I do not t hink that 
think it is going to 
a condition of land 
your assumption that 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudlu k}: Thank you, Mr. Curley. Mr. Butters. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: I thought that the suggestion from Members on the other side 
was that the development of a policy at this time was presumptuous, and unt i l 
the land c l aim matters had been resolved, the development of a po l icy s hould 
be shelved . The policy cannot be implemented so that it wou ld be better to see 
what occurs as a result of the l and claims negotiations before a policy is 
developed. There may be add i tional princ i ples as a result of those discussions. 
It would seem at this time , as I say, a little presumptuous and forward, 
possib l y, to discuss something that cannot be app li ed . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Butters . Mr. Curley, did you make your 
decision? 

Member To Confer With Dene Representative 

MR. CURLEY: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman . I t hink it is important that I at 
least confer with the representative f r om the Dene community. As a resu l t of 
that I will now move that we report progress . 

CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Is that a motion? The motion is not debatable. All 
those i n favour of that motion please ra ise your hands. Down . Opposed? Motio n 
is carried. 

-- -Carried 

SPEAKER ( Hon. Don Stewart): Thank you, Mr. Pudluk. 

REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE OF COS T OF LIVING I N THE NORTHWEST 
TERRITORIES; PRESENTA TION BY MR. TERRY ANDERSON RE URANIUM MINING AND EXPLORATION; 
SESSIONAL PAPER l-81(2) , PRINCIPLES FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF AN AGRICULTURAL POLICY 

MR. PUDLUK: Mr. Speaker, your committee has been concerned with the cost of 
livin g in, the No r thwest Territories and presentation by Mr. Terry Anderson 
regarding uranium min ing and exploration. Those matters concluded. On 
Sessiona l Paper l-81(2), I wish to report progr ess. 

MR. SPEAKER : Thank you, Mr. Pudluk. Mr. Cler k, announcements and orders of 
the day, please. 

CLERK OF THE HOUSE (Mr. Remnant}: There will be a meeting of the caucus 
9:30 a.m. tomorrow in the downstairs banquet room of the Ptarm i gan Inn. 
Thursday, there is a meeting of the stand i ng committee on legislation at 
a.m. in the caucus room in this school . At 7:00 p. m. a public meeting, 
education committee, at Pine Point school. 

at 
On 
l l : 4 5 
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ITEM NO. 14: ORDERS OF THE DAY 

Orders of the day, 1 :00 p . m., Wednesday, May 20, at Diamond Jenness High School 
gymnasium. 

l. 

2. 

3. 

4. 

5 . 

6. 

7. 

8 . 

9. 

1 D. 

11. 

1 2 . 

1 3 . 

Prayer 

Replies to the Commissioner's Address 

Oral Questions 

Questions and Returns 

Petitions 

Tabling of Documents 

Reports of Standing and Special Committees 

Notices of Motion 

Notices of Motion for First Reading of Bills 

Motions 

Introduction of Bills for First Reading 

Second Reading of Bills 

Consideration in Committee of the Whole of Bills, Recommendations to the 
Legislature and Other Matters: Federal Government Proposals and Planning 
Relating to the Northwest Territories; Uranium Exploration and Mining; 
Sessional Paper 1-81(2), Principles for the Development of an Agricultural 
Po 1 icy 

14. Orders of the Day 

MR . SPEAKER : This House then will stand adjour ned until l :00 p.m . , May the 20th. 

---ADJOURNMENT 
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